## SANDIA REPORT

SAND89-1396 • UC-905 Unlimited Release Printed September 1989



## **Reference Manual for the LIFE2 Computer Code**

### Larry L. Schluter, Herbert J. Sutherland

Prepared by Sandia National Laboratories Albuquerque, New Mexico 87185 and Livermore, California 94550 for the United States Department of Energy under Contract DE-AC04-76DP00789 Issued by Sandia National Laboratories, operated for the United States Department of Energy by Sandia Corporation.

**NOTICE:** This report was prepared as an account of work sponsored by an agency of the United States Government. Neither the United States Government nor any agency thereof, nor any of their employees, nor any of their contractors, subcontractors, or their employees, makes any warranty, express or implied, or assumes any legal liability or responsibility for the accuracy, completeness, or usefulness of any information, apparatus, product, or process disclosed, or represents that its use would not infringe privately owned rights. Reference herein to any specific commercial product, process, or service by trade name, trademark, manufacturer, or otherwise, does not necessarily constitute or imply its endorsement, recommendation, or favoring by the United States Government, any agency thereof or any of their contractors. The views and opinions expressed herein do not necessarily state or reflect those of the United States Government, any agency thereof or any of their contractors.

Printed in the United States of America. This report has been reproduced directly from the best available copy.

Available to DOE and DOE contractors from Office of Scientific and Technical Information PO Box 62 Oak Ridge, TN 37831

Prices available from (615) 576-8401, FTS 626-8401

Available to the public from National Technical Information Service US Department of Commerce 5285 Port Royal Rd Springfield, VA 22161

NTIS price codes Printed copy: A08 Microfiche copy: A01

Distribution Category UC-905

SAND89-1396 Unlimited Release Printed September 1989

### **REFERENCE MANUAL FOR THE LIFE2 COMPUTER CODE\***

by

Larry L. Schluter

and

Herbert J. Sutherland

Wind Energy Research Division Sandia National Laboratories Albuquerque, New Mexico 87185

#### ABSTRACT

LIFE2 is a PC-compatible computer code that analyzes the service lifetime of a WECS component. The LIFE2 code is written in Fortran and has the option of using either a fatigue analysis or a linear fracture mechanics analysis. This document contains information on what the code expects as input and what can be expected as output from the code. Also included are two example problems.

\*This work is supported by the U.S. Department of Energy at Sandia National Laboratories under contract DE-AC04-76DP00789.

.\*\_\_\_\_\_

Ľ

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	i
	ii
TABLE OF CONTENTS	
LIST OF FIGURES	vi
INTRODUCTION	1-1
INSTALLATION	1-2
	1-4
BACKGROUND INFORMATION	1-4
Notation	1-4
Data Files	1-4
Coloulational Files	1-4
Calculational Files	1-5
Storage Files	1-5
Liorally List Piles	1-5
Error rianuling	1-6
Units Blank Options	1-6
Memory Requirements	1-6
GETTING STARTED	1-7
OET INVO OTTALIZZA AND	2.1
OPTION 0: EXECUTIVE MODULE	2-1
Main Menu	2-2
OPTION 1. WIND RESOURCE MODULE	3-1
Option 1: Enter the Wind Spectrum	3-2
Option 1.1: Retrieve Data from the Wind Library	3-3
Option 1.2: Input Tabular Wind Spectrum Data	3-4
Option 1.3: Calculate New Wind Spectrum Data	3-0
Option 1.3.1: Rayleigh Distribution	3-6
Option 1.3.2: Weibull Distribution	3-6
Option 1.5: Plot Wind Data	3-9
Option 1.5.1: Change Plot Parameters	3-9
Option 1.5.2: Plot Probability Density Function	3-9
Option 1.5.3: Plot Cumulative Density Function	3-9
Option 1.5.4: Plot Both Density Functions	3-11
Option 1.6: Change Units of Wind Speed	3-12 2 12
Option 1.7: Add a Data File to the Wind Library	3-13 3-1/
Option 1.8: Delete a Data File from the Wind Library	J-1-

# TABLE OF CONTENTS (cont)

OPTION 2: CONSTITUTIVE PROPERTIES MODULE	
Option 2: Enter the Constitutive Properties	4-1
Option 2.1: Enter Fatigue Analyzia Data	4-2
Option 2 1 1. Petriovo Data	4-3
Properties Library	
Option 2.1.2: Input Tobular Det	4-5
Option 2.1.2. Input Tabular Fatigue Properties Data	4-6
Option 2.1.5. Calculate New Fatigue Properties Data	4-9
Option 2.1.5. Plot Fatigue Properties Data	4-13
Option 2.1.5.1: Change Plot Parameters	4-13
Option 2.1.5.2: Semilog Plot of Data	4-13
Option 2.1.5.3: Log Plot of Data	4-13
Option 2.1.5.4: Do Both Types of Plots	4-15
Option 2.1.6: Change Units of Stress	4-15
Option 2.1.7: Add a Data File to the Fatigue	4+-1 /
Properties Library	1 10
Option 2.1.8: Delete a Data File from the Estime	4-18
Properties Library	4 10
Option 2.2: Enter Fracture Analysis Data	4-19
Option 2.2.1: Retrieve Data from the Experiment	4-20
Properties Library	4.00
Option 2.2.2: Input Tabular Fracture Dromant	4-22
Data	
Option 2.2.3: Calculate Frosture Descrit	4-23
Data Using a Formon Fountier	
Option 225: Plot Frosture Promotion	4-26
Option: 225 1. Character Properties Data	4-33
Option: 2.2.5.1: Change Plot Parameters	4-33
Distant Mean Stress	
Pious	4-33
Option: 2.2.5.3: Constant R Value Plots	4-33
Option 2.2.6: Change Units of Stress and/or	
Length	4-36
Option: 2.2.6.1: Change Units of Stress	4-36
Option: 2.2.6.2: Change Units of Length	4-36
Option 2.2.7: Add a Data File to the Fracture	150
Properties Library	4-37
Option 2.2.8: Delete a Data File from the	т <i>э</i> т
Fracture Properties Library	1-38
*	4-30

page

## TABLE OF CONTENTS (cont)

OPTION 3: STRESS STATE MODULE	5-1
Option 3: Enter the Stress States	5-2
Option 3.1: Enter the Operational Stresses	5-3
Option 3.1.1: Retrieve Data from the Operational	
Stresses Library	5-5
Option 3.1.2: Input Tabular Operational Stresses Data	5-6
Option 3.1.3: Calculate New Operational Stresses	5-9
Option 3.1.3.1: Veers Model Calculations	5-10
Option 3.1.6: Change Units of Wind Speed and/or	
Stress	5-13
Option 3.1.6.1: Change Units of Wind Speed	5-13
Option 3.1.6.2: Change Units of Stress	5-13
Option 3.1.7: Add a Data File to the Operational	
Stresses Library	5-14
Option 3.1.8: Delete a Data File from the Operational	
Stresses Library	5-15
Option 3.2: Enter the Buffeting Stresses	5-16
Option 3.3: Enter the Start/Stop Stresses	5-16
OPTION 4. OPERATIONAL PARAMETERS MODULE	6-1
Ontion 4: Enter the Operational Parameters	6-2
Option 4.1. Retrieve Data from the Operational Parameters	
L ibrary	6-3
Ontion 4.2: Input New Operation Parameters Data	6-4
Option 4.6: Change Units of Wind Speed	6-8
Option 4.7: Add a Data File to the Operational Parameters	•
I ibrary	6-9
Option 4.8: Delete a Data File from the Operational	• •
Parameters Library	6-10
OPTION 5. LIFETIME CALCULATIONS MODULE	7-1
Option 5: Calculate Lifetime of a WECS component	7-2
Option 5.2: Fatigue Lifetime Calculation	7-3
Ontion 5.2.1: Miners Rule with SCF applied to the	
Cyclic Stress	7-4
Option 5.2.2: Miners Rule with SCF applied to the	
Mean & Cyclic Stress	7-4

.

đ,

## TABLE OF CONTENTS (cont)

page

Option 5.3: Fracture Lifetime Calculation	7-6
Coloristics	
Option 5.3.2: Calculate Lifetime from a Known Crack	7-7
Size	7-9
Option 5.4: Print the file SUMMARY.DAT	7-11
Option 5.5: Print the file WIND.DAM	7-12
LIBRARY FUNCTIONS	8-1
Library Function: Adding a File to a Library	8-1
Library Function: Retrieving a Data File from a Library	8-1
Library Function: Deleting a Data File from a Library	8-2
PLOT PARAMETERS	9-1
CHANGING UNITS	10-1
Changing Units of Wind Speed	10-1
Changing Units of Stress	10-3
Changing Units of Length	10-5
SUMMARY STATEMENT	11-1
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	11-1
REFERENCES	11-2
APPENDICES	A_1
Annendix A: Formats for Calculational Files	A-1
WND CAI	A-1 A 2
FAT CAI	A-2
FPC CAI	A-4
OPS CAL BUE CAL and STS CAL	A-0
OPP CAL	A-0 A 10
Annendiv R: Example Problems	A-10 A 12
Wind Spectrum	A-12
Constitutive Description	A-12
Stress State	A-12
Operational Parameters	A-12
Service Lifetime	A-12
Appendix C: Typical Plate Generated by the I IEE2 Code	A-12
Appendix D. Summary File from the Estimate Life Analysis	A-14
Appendix D. Summary File from the Fracture Life Analysis	A-18
Appendix E. Configuration Variables for the Dist Destrose	A-20
Appendix 1. Configuration variables for the riot rackage	A-22



## **LIST OF FIGURES**

		page
Figure 1.	Flow Diagram for the Executive Module	2-1
Figure 2.	Flow Diagram for the Wind Resource Module	3-1
Figure 3.	Flow Diagram for the Constitutive Properties Module	4-1
Figure 4.	Flow Diagram for the Fatigue Analysis Constitutive Properties Module	4-3
Figure 5.	Flow Diagram for the Fracture Analysis Constitutive Properties Module	4-21
Figure 6.	Flow Diagram for Stress States Module	5-1
Figure 7.	Flow Diagram for Operational Stress States Module	5-3
Figure 8.	Flow Diagram for Operation Parameters Module	6-1
Figure 9.	Flow Diagram for the Lifetime Calculations Module	7-1
Figure C-1.	Probability Density Function Plot from the Wind Module	A-14
Figure C-2.	Cumulative Density Function Plot from the Wind Module	Δ-15
Figure C-3.	Semilog Plot from the Fatigue Constitutive Module	Δ-15
Figure C-4.	Log Plot from the Fatigue Constitutive Module	Δ-16
Figure C-5.	Constant Mean Stress-Concentration-Factor Plot from the Fracture Constitutive Module	A-16
Figure C-6.	Constant R Value Plot for the Generalized Forman Model from the Fracture Constitutive Module	A-17

## LIST OF TABLES

		page
Table I	Constitutive Constants for the Forman Model	4-29

## LIST OF APPENDICES

	page
Appendix A: Formats for Calculational Files	A-1
WND.CAL	A-2
FAT.CAL	A-4
FRC.CAL	A-6
OPS.CAL, BUF.CAL, and STS.CAL	A-8
OPP.CAL	A-10
Appendix B: Example Problems	A-12
Wind Spectrum	A-12
Constitutive Description	A-12
Stress State	A-12
Operational Parameters	$\Delta - 12$
Service Lifetime	$\Delta_{-13}$
	A-15
Appendix C: Typical Plots Generated by the LIFE2 Code	A-14
Appendix D: Summary File from the Fatigue Life Analysis	A-18
Appendix E: Summary File from the Fracture Life Analysis	A-20
Appendix F: Configuration Variables for the Plot Package	A-22

2

### INTRODUCTION

The LIFE2 computer code (see Refs. 1, 2 and 3) is a fatigue/fracture analysis code that is specialized to the analysis of wind turbine components. The code is designed to run on a personal micro-computer (PC) or compatible machine. It is written in Fortran using a modular design to maximize its versatility and to permit modification to the code with minimum difficulty.

The LIFE2 code is written in Fortran 77. The Microsoft Fortran Optimizing Compiler (Version 4.1)<sup>4</sup> was used to compile the code. Plot results were obtained from the PLOT88 plotting package<sup>5</sup>.

The code has five main computational modules (or subroutines). The modules are referred to as the Wind Resource module, the Constitutive Properties module, the Stress State module, the Operational Parameters module and the Lifetime Calculations module. In addition to the main modules there are an Executive Module that ties the main modules together and two auxiliary modules, a Plot Parameters module and a Library Functions module. The Plot Parameters module sets hardware default parameters for plotting results and the Library Functions module permits storing/retrieval of data.

This manual describes the inputs to the computational modules and gives examples of correct responses to the code's prompts. Two example problems are used to validate the output of the code.

This manual does not contain a detailed description of the mathematical formulations that the code uses. It is intended to be a user's manual. Reference 3 contains a detailed discussion of the mathematical formulations of the code.

### INSTALLATION

To run the LIFE2 code on a PC computer system, the system must be equipped with a hard disk, 640M bytes of memory and a 360k or 1.2M floppy drive. If graphics are desired then the monitor must be capable of doing CGA, EGA, or Hercules graphics. This configuration will be assumed throughout this manual.

The LIFE2 code can be installed manually or can be installed using the batch file called INSTALL.BAT. The installation program creates a subdirectory called LIFE2 on the specified hard disk. This directory contains an executable file called LIFE2.EXE and a batch file called RUNLIFE.BAT. These are the only two files that are needed to run LIFE2. The installation program will also copy the Fortran source code and the batch files to compile and link the source code using the Microsoft Version 4.2 Fortran compiler. The installation program will also create a subdirectory under the LIFE2 directory called DATA. This directory will store all of the files that are created while running the LIFE2 program.

To use the installation program, put the disk labeled <u>LIFE2</u>: <u>Executable</u> into drive A. If the LIFE2 code is to be placed on hard disk C, then type the following at the DOS prompt:

#### A:INSTALL C:

网络美国联合

If a different hard disk is desired, replace the C with the desired hard disk specifier. The installation program will copy all of the files onto the hard disk prompting for the disk labeled <u>LIFE2</u>: Source Code when it is required. If the Fortran source code is not desired, then type <control C> when the installation program requests the source code disk.

After the installation program is completed, the batch file COPYFILE.BAT is no longer needed in directory LIFE2 and may be erased if desired.

A path statement is required by the operating system before the LIFE2 code can be executed. The following statement must be executed before the LIFE2 code can be executed:

#### PATH C:\LIFE2

This statement may be added to the autoexec.bat file to facilitate automatic execution. The above example assumes that the code was installed on hard disk C. If the code is on a different hard disk, then replace C with the appropriate hard disk specifier. If a path statement is already in use, then the following statement may be added to the end of the current statement:

1

L

#### ;C:\LIFE2

ŝ

4

If the path statement is placed into the autoexec.bat file the computer will have to be rebooted in order for the statement to have any effect. Once the proper path statement is functional, the LIFE2 code is ready to run. With the hard disk containing the LIFE2 code as the active drive, at the DOS prompt, type RUNLIFE and the current directory will change to the /LIFE2/DATA subdirectory and then the code will begin executing. After exiting the code the current directory is changed back to /LIFE2.

### **BACKGROUND INFORMATION**

#### **Notation**

In this manual, LIFE2 code prompts are written in **bold letters**. Examples of correct responses to the code's prompts are written in *italics*.

When one of the code's menus is shown, the page number corresponding to each option is printed on the right margin. This indicates the page of this manual on which the option is discussed.

If a sequence of steps is to repeated, it is indicated using three dots in a row. Both horizontal and vertical formats are used: namely, ... and

respectively.

#### Data Files

Several classes of data files are used by the LIFE2 code. These files are used to transfer data between computational modules and to archive data. Their operation is transparent to the operator.

Location of Data Files: All files that are created by the LIFE2 code are placed in the current directory. If the code was started with the batch program RUNLIFE.BAT then the current directory will be /LIFE2/DATA. It is assumed in this manual that RUNLIFE.BAT was used to start the execution of the code.

<u>Calculational Files</u>: The first four modules (the Wind Resource, the Constitutive Properties, the Stress States, and the Operational Parameters) will create what are called calculational files. Calculational files reflect the current data stored in memory for that particular module. For example, the Wind Resource module uses the calculational module called WND.CAL. When the Wind Resource module is executed, the data in the current WND.CAL file are read into memory. These data become the current wind data base. If the data are changed, the calculational file WND.CAL is automatically updated to reflect the change. When the Wind Resource module is exited, the file WND.CAL will contain the most recent wind data base created by the module. There are seven different calculational files which are stored in the DATA subdirectory. The Wind Resource program uses WND.CAL. The Constitutive Properties program uses two calculational files; the FAT.CAL file, used for the fatigue analysis and the FRC.CAL file, used for the fracture analysis. The Stress States program uses three calculational files called OPS.CAL for the operational stresses, STS.CAL for the start/stop stresses and BUF.CAL for the buffeting stresses. The Operational Parameters program uses the OPP.CAL file.

Calculational files contain the data to be used in the next lifetime calculation. Therefore, all of these files, except for the STS.CAL and BUF.CAL, must exist before the service lifetime of a component can be calculated. When the code is executed for the first time, the first four options must be executed before calculating the service lifetime. Thereafter, the LIFE2 code uses the last calculational file input into or calculated by the code.

Storage Files: Storage files are used to archive calculational files. The calculational files are not permanent files. They contain the data from the last calculation. If a new calculation is done or the data is changed the calculational file will contain the new data. Therefore, if data are to be recalled, they must be archived in a library file. Once archived, a calculational file may be retrieved using the code's library functions. To archive a calculational file, the code asks for a 1-6 character name to use to store the file. The code adds an extension to indicate which module produced the file. The Wind Resource files will have the extension WND. The Constitutive Properties module uses two extensions. The extension FAT is used to indicate a fatigue calculation file and the extension FRC is used to indicate a fracture calculational file. The Stress States module uses extension OPS for the operational stresses, extension STS for the start/stop stresses, and extension BUF for the buffeting stresses. Extension OPP is used for the calculational files created by the Operational Parameters module. Since each module adds its own extension, the operator may input the same name in different modules. For example, if the operator archives the constitutive description in fatigue for 300M steel to be file 300MST, he may also name the fracture description 300MST. The fatigue file will be stored on the disk as 300MST.FAT and the fracture file will be stored as 300MST.FRC.

Library List Files: Library list files store the names of the data files that have been archived. There are five library list files stored in the DATA subdirectory. The Wind Resource's list file is WNDLST.LST. The Constitutive Properties module has two list files, one for the fatigue analysis called FATLST.LST and one for the fracture analysis called FRCLST.LST. The Stress State module has three list files called OPSLST.LST for the operational stresses, STSLST.LST for the start/stop stresses and BUFLST.LST for the buffeting stresses. The Operational Parameters module has OPPLST.LST. If a particular list file does not exist in the DATA subdirectory, it is assumed that no data files have been archived for that module.

When the code lists the files that are contained in a library, only the files contained in the current module's library list file are shown. For example, if the operator is using the Wind Module and the library is written to the screen, only the files contained in WNDLST.LST are shown.

\$

#### Error Handling

If an input error is recognized by the code, a bell will sound and an error message will be printed to the screen. The code will then reprint the prompt and wait for the new input.

#### <u>Units</u>

and the second second

The LIFE2 code is unit insensitive. The user must assure that compatible units are used throughout the calculation. The code will ask for the units being used in the calculation so that they may be documented in the calculational files.

#### **Blank Options**

Many of the menus that appear have options labeled 'Blank'. These options are blank subroutines and are reserved for future use by the code. With the code in its original form, if an option labeled 'Blank' is selected, the code effectively stays at the current menu.

#### Memory Requirements

Because the code uses a large number of files in its calculations and because of its ability to archive files, the work space on computer's hard disk can fill rapidly. The quantity of memory required to complete a computation varies with the problem. For the examples cited in this manual, approximately 500 kbytes of free disk space are required (220 kbytes for the data files and 280 kbytes for the LIFE2 executable file).

### **GETTING STARTED**

This section gives the inputs required to do a lifetime calculation based on a fatigue analysis. It is included to assist the operator in becoming familiar with the code and to insure the code has been installed properly. The first four steps create the calculational files needed for the calculation. The fifth step performs the calculations. After the data has been typed the operator must press <ENTER>.

#### Step 1: Entering the wind spectrum

To enter a wind spectrum based on a Rayleigh Distribution enter the following at the given menus.

At the Main Menu:

Enter the number of the desired option.>1

At the Wind Menu:

Enter the number of the desired option.>3

At the Wind Spectrum Calculational Menu:

Enter the number of the desired option.>1

Enter the title no longer than 72 characters. Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual: Wind Spectrum

Enter the units of wind speed no longer than 20 characters. *mph* 

Enter the upper limit on wind speed that is greater than the expected maximum operating wind speed.>99

Enter the number of uniform wind velocity intervals no greater than 100 and not less than 1>99

Enter the mean wind speed.>14

>>>> Calculations based on the inputs have been completed. <<<<

Enter the number of miscellaneous notes for this data set.>3

**Enter note 1 no longer than 72 characters.** Calculations Based on : Max Wind Speed = 99 mph

Enter note 2 no longer than 72 characters. : Number of Intervals = 99

Enter note 3 no longer than 72 characters. To Yield 1 mph Wind Velocity Increments

Do you wish to store these data in the wind library? (Y or N)>N

The above responses will create a calculational file as shown in Appendix A page A-3.

Enter a 9 at each menu until the Main Menu is written to the screen.

### Step 2: Entering the Fatigue Characterization Data

To enter fatigue characterization data based on the Goodman Rule using the ultimate stress enter the following at the given menus.

At the Main Menu:

Enter the number of the desired option.>2

At the Constitutive Properties Menu:

Enter the number of the desired option.>1

At the Fatigue Analysis Menu:

Enter the number of the desired option.>3

At the Fatigue Properties Calculational Menu:

Enter the number of the desired option.>2

Enter the title no longer than 72 characters. Fatigue Characterization: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual

Enter the units of stress no longer than 20 characters. *psi* 

Enter the modulus of elasticity or 0 if unknown.>1.0e7

Enter Poissons ratio.>.3

Enter the yield strength.>25000

### Enter the ultimate strength.>39000

You have chosen to use a constitutive rule for evaluating the effects of Mean Stress.

NOTE: These formulations assume that the alternating stress is characterized by its amplitude.

Please enter the S-n Diagram for zero Mean Stress as prompted by the program.

Enter the number of cyclic entries, no greater than 100.>5

Enter the cyclic stress and press <ENTER>. The cyclic stresses should be in ascending order.

Entry 1>10000 Entry 2>10700 Entry 3>14400 Entry 4>18300 Entry 5>24700

Enter the cycles to failure corresponding to each mean and cyclic stress and press <ENTER>. The cycles to failure should be in descending order.

For a mean stress of : .00 and a cyclic stress of : 10000.00 Input the number of cycles to failure.>5e8

For a mean stress of : .00 and a cyclic stress of : 10700.00 Input the number of cycles to failure.>1e7

For a mean stress of : .00 and a cyclic stress of : 14400.00 Input the number of cycles to failure.>1e6

For a mean stress of : .00 and a cyclic stress of : 18300.00 Input the number of cycles to failure.>1e5

For a mean stress of : .00 and a cyclic stress of : 24700.00 Input the number of cycles to failure.>1e4 ...... Calculating the number of Cycles to Failure

Enter the number of miscellaneous notes for this data set.>3

**Enter note 1 no longer than 72 characters.** *Fatigue Characterization of 6063 Aluminum* 

4

ŝ,

Enter note 2 no longer than 72 characters. Taken from Ref. 1

**Enter note 3 no longer than 72 characters.** Zero Mean Stress Curve Described by the 5 points Listed Below

Do you wish to store these data in the fatigue properties library?(Y or N)>N

The above responses will create a calculational file as shown in Appendix A page A-5.

Enter a 9 at each menu until the Main Menu is written to the screen.

#### Step 3: Entering the Operational Stresses

To enter the operational stresses as calculated by the Veers Model enter the following at the given menus:

At the Main Menu:

Enter the number of the desired option.>3

At the Stress State Menu:

Enter the number of the desired option.>1

At the Operational Stresses Menu:

Enter the number of the desired option.>3

At the Operational Stresses Calculational Menu:

Enter the number of the desired option.>1

This option calculates the operational stresses based on the Veers Model.

NOTE: This formulation yields Alternating Stresses that are Characterized by their amplitude.

Enter the title of this data set no longer than 72 characters. Stress States: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual

Enter the units of stress no longer than 20 characters. *psi* 

Enter the units of wind speed no longer than 20 characters. *mph* 

Enter the number of wind speed intervals.(100 or less)>75

The upper bound for the wind regime that is to be characterized in this calculation needs to be entered. The bound should encompass all of the wind speeds that the wind turbine will experience during operation.

Enter the upper wind speed.>75

Enter the mean stress.>7000

The Veers Model requires a transfer function between the wind velocity and the RMS stress level. This function will be input into a table.

Enter the number of entries in the table.(20 or less).>4

The wind speed and the corresponding RMS stress are to be entered into the table. The entries should be in ascending order.

Wind Speed 1.>0 RMS Stress 1.>0

Wind Speed 2.>10 RMS Stress 2.>320

Wind Speed 3.>20 RMS Stress 3.>700

Wind Speed 4.>40 RMS Stress 4.>1560

ş

Enter the frequency of the stress cycles in hertz.>1.6

.....Performing the Veers Model Calculations

Enter the number of miscellaneous notes for this data set.>5

1-13

Enter note 1 no longer than 72 characters. Operating Stress Characterization Using Veer's Model

Enter note 2 no longer than 72 characters. Taken from Refs. 1 and 2

**Enter note 3 no longer than 72 characters.** Number of Wind Speed Intervals = 75

**Enter note 4 no longer than 72 characters.** Upper Limit of Wind Speed = 75 mph

Enter note 5 no longer than 72 characters. Yields 1 mph Increments in Wind Velocity

Do you wish to store these data in the Operational Parameters library?(Y or N)>N

The above responses will create a calculational file as shown in Appendix A page A-9.

Enter a 9 at each menu until the Main Menu is written to the screen.

#### Step 4: Entering the Operational Parameters

To enter the operational parameters enter the following at the given menus.

At the Main Menu:

5

\$

Enter the number of the desired option.>4

At the Operational Parameters Menu:

Enter the number of the desired option.>2

This subroutine inputs the miscellaneous parameters needed for the calculations into the LIFE2 code.

Data are input from the keyboard by the operator.

Enter the title of this data set no longer than 72 characters. Operational Parameters: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual

Enter the units of wind speed no longer than 20 characters. *mph* 

Enter the Cut-In wind speed.>10.0

Enter the Cut-Out wind speed.>45

Enter the wind speed increment to be used for calculations. (1 is recommended).>1

Enter the stress concentration factor for fatigue analysis.>2.73

Enter the stress conversion factor for fracture analysis.>6.28

Is the Start/Stop data file to be included in the calculation? (Y or N)>N

Is the Buffeting data file to be included in the calculation? (Y or N)>N

Enter the number of miscellaneous notes for this data set.>2

Enter note 1 no longer than 72 characters. Calculations Are Based on Operational Stresses only

**Enter note 2 no longer than 72 characters.** Wind Speed Interval =1 (not used at this time)

Do you wish to store these data in the Operational Parameters library? (Y or N)>N

The above responses will create a calculational file as shown in Appendix A page A-11.

Enter a 9 at each menu until the Main Menu is written to the screen.

#### Step 5: Calculate the Lifetime

To calculate the lifetime enter the following at the given menus:

At the main menu:

Enter the number of the desired option.>5<Enter>

At the Lifetime Calculational Menu:

Enter the number of the desired option.>2<Enter>

At the Fatigue Lifetime Calculation Menu:

Enter the number of the desired option.>1<Enter>

The LIFE2 code does not AUTOMATICALLY convert the Alternating Stress from a Range Variable to an Amplitude Variable, or from an Amplitude Variable to a Range Variable.

Do you want to change the Alternating Stress variable? (Y or N)N

Enter the title of this calculation set, no longer than 72 characters. Fatigue Characterization: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual

Will a Start/Stop data file be utilized in the LIFETIME calculations?(Y or N)>N

Will a Buffeting data file be utilized in the LIFETIME calculations?(Y or N)>N

......Performing the calculations.

For an S-n Fatigue Analysis of the data given the Lifetime is .12050050E+02 years.

#### **Press <ENTER>** to continue

The above responses will create the summary file as shown in Appendix D page A-18.

1

# **Option 0 Executive Module**

1

3

The executive module controls the operation of the computation modules. A flow diagram for this module is shown in Fig. 1.



Figure 1. Flow Diagram for the Executive Module.

#### Main Menu

The first menu for the LIFE2 code is

#### LIFE2 - Version 2.03

#### >>> Main Menu <<<

The options at this level are

1) Enter the Wind Spectrum	page 3-1
2) Enter the Constitutive Properties	page 4-1
3) Enter the Stress States	page 5-1
4) Enter the Operational Parameters	page 6-1
5) Calculate the life of a WECS component	page 7-1

9) Exit the LIFE2 Code.

Enter the number of the desired option.>

This menu, called the Main Menu, is written by the Executive Module (see Fig.1). It links the five main computational modules of the LIFE2 code to each other. Selection is made by typing the number of the option and pressing <ENTER>.

# **Option 1 Wind Resource Module**

The wind resource is described in the LIFE2 code as the probability density function for the yearly wind speed distribution. Rayleigh and Weibull distributions<sup>6</sup> may be calculated directly by the code. Other distributions may be entered in tabular form.

A flow diagram for this module is shown in Fig. 2.



Figure 2. Wind Resource Flow Diagram.

#### **Option 1: Enter the Wind Spectrum**

The wind module creates a tabular description of the wind spectrum acting on the wind turbine. The table contains the complementary cumulative density function for the yearly wind speed distribution. This function may be calculated by the code using either a Rayleigh distribution or a Weibull distribution<sup>6</sup>. Other distributions may be entered in tabular form. This module also contains options for converting the wind speed units, plotting the data, and for retrieving/storing the data in the wind library.

When Option 1 is chosen from the Main Menu, the following screen will be displayed:

#### >>> Wind Menu <<<

This menu allows the operator to generate a WIND SPECTRUM for analysis.

#### The current Wind Data Base in the operational memory is Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual: Wind Spectrum

The options at this level are

1) Retrieve Data from the Wind Library 2) Input Tabular Wind Spectrum Data	page 3-3
3) Calculate New Wind Spectrum Data	page 3-4
4) Blank	page 3-0
5) Plot Wind Data	page 3-9
6) Change Units of Wind Speed	page 3-12
7) Add a Data File to the Wind Library 8) Delete a Data File from the Wind Library	page 3-13
belete a Data File from the wind Library	page 3-14

9) Return to the Main Menu

Enter the number of the desired option.>

When the Wind Resources module is executed, it will read into memory the data set in the WND.CAL calculational file. The title of the file will be printed in the header of the menu. For the above example, the file entitled <u>Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual: Wind Spectrum</u> was read into memory.

#### **Option 1.1: Retrieve Data from the Wind Library**

Option 1.1 will copy a specified file from the wind library to the calculational file WND.CAL. These data become the current wind data base. Once the data are in memory they can be plotted, have their units changed, or be used in subsequent calculations. For a listing of the code prompts and example responses see Library Function: Retrieving a Data File From a Library on page 8-1. Once the data have been retrieved, the code returns to the Wind Menu.

#### **Option 1.2: Input Tabular Wind Spectrum Data**

Option 1.2 allows data input from the keyboard. Using this option, the code accepts tabular descriptions of the wind resource.

When this option is chosen from the Wind Menu the code responds with the following:

This option inputs wind spectrum data into the LIFE2 code. Data are input from the keyboard by the operator.

Enter the title no longer than 72 characters. Example Input for the LIFE2 User's Manual

Enter the units of wind speed no longer than 20 characters. *mph* 

Enter the turbulence factor.>0.0

Enter the number of wind speed entries no greater than 100.>6

Enter the COMPLEMENTARY CUMULATIVE DENSITY FUNCTION for the Wind Spectrum. Enter the wind speed and the corresponding fraction of the time the wind speed is ABOVE this value. Enter the values, separated by a space, and hit <ENTER>. NOTE: The wind speeds must be in ASCENDING order and the time fraction is a monotonic decreasing function that does not exceed one(1).

0 1.0 10 0.8

20 0.5

30 0.3

40 0.1

50 0.0

Enter the number of miscellaneous notes for this data set.>2

NOTE: If the user inputs 0 for the number of notes, the program will not ask for the note entry as shown below.

Enter note 1 no longer than 72 characters. This is an example case showing the direct input option.

Enter note 2 no longer than 72 characters. Operator: Larry Schluter

Do you wish to store these data in the wind library?(Y or N)>Y

If the response to the storage question is N, the code returns to the Wind Menu. If the response is a Y, the code will prompt the user for storage information. For a list of code prompts and example responses on storing data files see <u>Library</u> <u>Functions: Adding a Data File to a Library</u> on page 8-1. Once the data are stored, the code will return to the Wind Menu.
# **Option 1.3: Calculate New Wind Spectrum Data**

Option 1.3 is used to calculate a wind spectrum that is based on a Rayleigh or a Weibull distribution<sup>6</sup>.

When this option is chosen, the following screen will be displayed:

### >>> Wind Spectrum Calculational Menu <<<

This menu allows the operator to choose the distribution on which the wind spectrum is based.

The wind spectrum may be determined based on:

1)	Ravleigh Distribution	1. C			15		
. 01	Woibyll Distation		· · ·				page 3-6
<b>4</b> )°	weibuli Distribution					· ·	nage 3-6
3)	Blank		· .				page J=0
- AŃ	Plank						page 1-6
47	DIAIIK						nage 1-6
5)	Blank						page 1-0
							page 1-6

9) Return to the Wind Menu

Enter the number of desired option.>

#### **Option 1.3.1: Rayleigh Distribution**

See option 1.3.2 below.

#### **Option 1.3.2:** Weibull Distribution

As the Rayleigh distribution is a special case of the Weibull distribution,<sup>6</sup> both of these options require basically the same input information. The following is the code response for either option and examples of typical input:

[Both test problems cited in the Appendices use a Rayleigh distribution with a mean velocity of 14 mph.]

Enter the title no longer than 72 characters. Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual: Wind Spectrum

Enter the units of wind speed no longer than 20 characters. *mph* 

Enter the upper limit on wind speed that is greater than the expected maximum operating wind speed.>99

Enter the number of uniform wind velocity intervals no greater than 100 and not less than 1>99

Enter the mean wind speed.>14

For the Weibull distribution the following prompt will appear (a Rayleigh distribution does NOT require this input):

Enter the shape parameter (exponent alpha).>1.4

When the calculations are completed, the following statement appears on the screen:

>>>> Calculations based on the inputs have been completed. <<<<<

The program then asks the operator for miscellaneous notes for this data set. The set used for the test problems is:

Enter the number of miscellaneous notes for this data set.>3

If no notes are desired, the response should be 0, and the code will not ask for notes. In the above example, two notes were requested so the program will respond with the following:

**Enter note 1 no longer than 72 characters.** Calculations Based on : Max Wind Speed = 99 mph

Enter note 2 no longer than 72 characters. : Number of Intervals = 99

#### Enter note 3 no longer than 72 characters. To Yield 1 mph Wind Velocity Increments

The program automatically adds additional notes to describe the calculation used to determine this distribution. These additions are transparent to the user and will be placed into the data file immediately following the user's notes. For a Rayleigh distribution, the following two notes are added to the data file:

Rayleigh Calculation Performed by the LIFE2 Code Mean Wind Speed = 14.00 mph

For a Weibull distribution the following three additional notes are added to the data file:

Weibull Calculation Performed by the LIFE2 Code Mean Wind Speed = 14.00 mph Shape Factor = 1.400

The data are then copied to the WND.CAL calculational file. The following prompt will then be displayed asking the operator if the data are to be archived:

Do you wish to store these data in the wind library? (Y or N)>Y

If the response to the storage question is N, the code returns to the Wind Spectrum Calculational Menu. If the response is a Y, the code will prompt the user for storage information. For a list of code prompts and example responses on storing data files see <u>Library Functions: Adding a Data File to a Library</u> on page 8-1. After the data are stored, the code returns to the Wind Spectrum Calculational Menu.

### **Option 1.5: Plot Wind Data**

Option 1.5 plots the wind spectrum data in the WND.CAL file. When this option is selected, the following menu will appear:

### >>> Wind Plotting Menu <<<

This menu allows the operator to plot wind spectrum data.

Your options at this level are

1)	Change Plot Parameters	page 3-9
2)	Plot Probability Density Function	page 3-9
3)	Plot Cumulative Density Functions	page 3-9
<b>4</b> )	Plot Both Density Functions	page 3-11

9) Return to Wind Menu

Enter the number of the desired option.>

### **Option 1.5.1: Change Plot Parameters**

Option 1.5.1 is used to set up the plotting software to match the hardware that is being used. A data file called PLOT.CNG is created to store the hardware setup information that will be used to create the plot. For more information on this option please see the <u>Plot Parameter Options</u> on page 9-1.

### **Option 1.5.2: Plot Probability Density Function**

See option 1.5.3 below.

### **Option 1.5.3: Plot Cumulative Density Function**

Options 1.5.2 and 1.5.3 will plot the probability density and the cumulative density functions respectively. Both of these options require the same input information.

When one of these options is chosen from the Wind Plotting Menu, the code will respond with the following prompts:

# Is a second title desired?(Y or N)>Y

The title of the data file will be placed on the plot as the main title. If this is the only title that is desired by the operator, then the response should be an N. If another title is desired, then the response should be a Y and the code will respond with the following prompt:

### Enter the second title, no longer than 72 characters. Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual

The input can be any printable character on the keyboard. The code then prompts the operator as follows:

# Are centered symbols to be placed on the plot?(Y or N)>Y

Symbols can be placed on the plot to show where all or some of the data points are located. All data points will be plotted and connected with lines. If symbols are requested, they will be placed at the data points specified in the following prompt:

There are 99 data points to plot. Enter the interval of the symbols.>10

The number of data points to plot will vary depending on the data file that is being used. In the above example there are 99. Symbols will always be placed at the first and the last data point. The other symbols will be placed at the interval specified. For the above example, an interval of 10 is requested, meaning that after all of the data points have been plotted and connected with lines, a symbol will be placed at every 10th data point (i.e., the 10th, the 20th, the 30th,...). If a symbol is desired at every data point the interval of symbols should be 1.

When the plot is ready to be displayed on the screen, the following prompt is written:

### **READY TO DISPLAY DRAWING** Strike any key to continue.

When a key is depressed by the operator, the plot will be displayed on the screen. After viewing the plot, depressing another key will let the code continue. The code will then ask the following:

### Is a hard copy of the plot desired? (Y or N)>N

Responding with a N to this question will cause the code to return to the Wind Plotting Menu. If a hard copy is desired, the response should be a Y. The code will then display the following message indicating that the plot is being sent to the hard-copy unit:

### The plot is being routed to the hard-copy unit.

When the hard-copy plot is completed, the code will return to the Wind Plotting Menu.

### **Option 1.5.4: Plot Both Density Functions**

Option 1.5.4 will plot the probability density function and then the cumulative density function without returning to the Wind Plotting Menu. The code will ask the same questions as in options 1.5.2 and 1.5.3 except that it will go through the questions twice, once for each plot. The code will plot the probability density function, and then the cumulative density function.

[The plots produced for the test problem are shown in the Appendices.]

<u>NOTE:</u> For the plotting option to be enabled, the code must be linked with PLOT88 library routines<sup>5</sup>. If the code was not linked with the PLOT88 library routines, the plotting option will simply rewrite the Wind Menu on the screen.

### **Option 1.6: Change Units of Wind Speed**

Option 1.6 allows the units of wind speed for the data that are in memory to be changed.

For a listing of these prompts and example responses see <u>Changing Units of Wind</u> <u>Speed</u> on page 10-1.

## **Option 1.7: Add a Data File to the Wind Library**

Option 1.7 allows the code to store the current contents of the WND.CAL file in the wind library and to access wind spectrum data that were not generated by the code. When this option is chosen, the code responds with the following prompt:

Are the data to be stored currently in the WND.CAL file?(Y or N)>Y

To archive the current contents of the WND.CAL file, the operator should respond with a Y.

To import data from files not created by the LIFE2 code, the operator should respond with an N. The code will ask for the location and name of the data file. The data file must be in the same format as the WND.CAL file in order to be read into memory properly. The format for WND.CAL is defined in Appendix A. The following prompt will be displayed:

### Input the path and name of the file to be stored. A:WIND1.DAT

Note: If no path is called out, the program assumes that the file is in the /LIFE2/DATA subdirectory.

The file will be copied to WND.CAL and read into memory. The program then prompts the operator for archiving the data found in WND.CAL. For more information on these prompts and example responses see <u>Library Function</u>: <u>Adding a Data File to a Library</u> on page 8-1.

Note: See Appendix A for format required for a WND.CAL file.

After the data file is stored in the library, the following prompt will be written:

## Is another data file to be stored?(Y or N)>N

If another data file is to be stored, the code will repeat this section. If not, the code will return control back to the Wind Menu.

# **Option 1.8:** Delete a Data File from the Wind Library

This option allows the deletion of a file from the wind library list. The file will be deleted from the subdirectory /LIFE2/DATA, and the file name will be taken out of the library list stored in WNDLST.LST. For a listing of the code prompts and example responses see Library Function: Deleting a Data File from a Library on page 8-2.

# **Option 2**

# **The Constitutive Properties Module**

Two sets of constitutive properties are required by the LIFE2 code. The first is the classical "S-n" fatigue characterization that describes the number of stress cycles required to fail the component. Each stress cycles is described as a function of applied stress state. The stress state is characterized by both its mean stress level and its alternating stress level. This relation may be entered in tabular form. In addition, the code can accept a number of constitutive descriptions for this relationship. The relations include Goodman's rule (using either the yield or the ultimate stress), Gerber's rule and the modified Gerber rule<sup>7</sup>. The second set of constitutive properties describes the rate of crack growth as a function of the cyclic change in the stress intensity factor (SIF). The growth rate is assumed to depend on the mean stress intensity factor and the alternating stress intensity factor. Again, the relationship between these variables may be entered in tabular form. A Forman constitutive model is also included in the code<sup>8,9</sup>.

A flow diagram for the main constitutive modules is shown in Fig. 3. The flow diagram for the two support modules are shown in Fig. 4 (see page 4-3) and Fig. 5 (see page 4-20)



Figure 3. Flow Diagram for the Constitutive Properties Module.

#### **Option 2: Enter the Constitutive Properties**

The two constitutive options in the LIFE2 code are accessed through option 2 of the Main Menu. When option 2 (Enter the Constitutive Properties) is chosen from the Main Menu the following screen will be displayed:

### >>> Constitutive Properties Menu <<<

This menu allows the user to generate material failure data based on a Fatigue or Fracture Analysis.

The options at this level are

1) Enter Fatigue Analysis Data	page 4-3
2) Enter Fracture Analysis Data	page 4-20
3) Blank	page 1-6
4) Blank	page 1-6

9) Return to the Main Menu

Enter the number of the desired option.>

### **Option 2.1: Enter Fatigue Analysis Data**

The "S-n" constitutive formulation used in the LIFE2 code describes the number of stress cycles, n, required to fail the component. The stress state, S, is characterized by a mean stress and a cyclic stress. The data may be calculated by the code using a number of constitutive descriptions for this relationship or the data may be entered in tabular form.

The flow diagram for this section of the code is shown in Fig. 4.





When option 2.1 is chosen the following screen will be displayed:

## >>> Fatigue Analysis Menu <<<

This menu allows the user to enter the constitutive properties of a material.

The current Fatigue Analysis Data Base in operational memory is Fatigue Characterization: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual

The options at this level are

1) Ketrieve Data from the Fatigue Properties Library		4 5
2) Input Tabular Fatigue Properties Date	page	4-5
2) Colorida l'auguer roperties Data	page	4-6
3) Calculate Fatigue Properties Using Constitutive Rules	<b>D</b> 000	10
4) Blank	page	4-9
5) Plot Estique Property Data	page	1-6
5) The Falgue Froperty Data	nave /	4-13
6) Change Units of Stress	impugo -	4 17
7) Add a Data File to the Estimus Dremarting I !!	page 4	4-1/
) Delate a Data The to the Fatigue Properties Library	page 4	4-18
a) Delete a Data File from the Fatigue Properties Library	<b>n</b> nna /	1 10
Sar operated Library	page 4	+-17

9) Return to the Constitutive Properties Menu

Enter the number of the desired option.>

When the Fatigue Properties program is executed, it will read into memory the data set in the FAT.CAL calculational file. The title of the file will be printed in the header of the menu. For the above example, the file entitled <u>Fatigue</u> <u>Characterization: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual</u>, was read into memory.

### **Option 2.1.1: Retrieve Data from the Fatigue Properties Library**

Option 2.1.1 will copy a specified file that is in the fatigue properties library to the calculational file FAT.CAL and place the data into memory. These data become the current fatigue properties data base. Once the data are in memory they can be plotted, can have the units changed, or can be used in subsequent lifetime calculations. For a listing of the code prompts and example responses see <u>Library Function: Retrieving a Data File From a Library</u> on page 8-1. Once the data have been retrieved, the code returns to the Fatigue Analysis Menu.

### **Option 2.1.2: Input Tabular Fatigue Properties Data**

Option 2.1.2 allows data input from the keyboard. Using this option, the code accepts tabular descriptions of the fatigue properties.

When this option is chosen from the Fatigue Analysis Menu the code responds with the following:

This option inputs fatigue properties data into the LIFE2 code.

Data are input from the keyboard by the operator.

**Enter the title of this data set no longer than 72 characters.** *Example Input for the LIFE2 Users Manual* 

Enter the units of stress no longer than 20 characters. *psi* 

Enter the modulus of elasticity or 0 if unknown.>1e7

Enter Poissons ratio.>0.3

Enter the yield stress.>25000

Enter the ultimate stress.>39000

Enter the number of mean stress entries no greater than 100.>10

Enter the mean stress and press <ENTER>. The mean stress entries should be in ascending order.

Entry 1>0 Entry 2>3000 Entry 3>5500

Entry 10>25000

Enter the number of cyclic entries, no greater than 100.>5

Enter the cyclic stress and press <ENTER>. The cyclic stress entries should be in ascending order.

Entry 1>10000 Entry 2>10700 Entry 3>14400 Entry 4>18300 Entry 5>24700

Enter the cycles to failure corresponding to each mean and cyclic stress value. The cycles to failure should be in descending order.

For a mean stress of<br/>and a cyclic stress of<br/>Enter the number of cycles to failure.>5e8: 0.00<br/>: 1000.00

For a mean stress of<br/>and a cyclic stress of<br/>Enter the number of cycles to failure.>1e7: 0.00<br/>: 10700.00

For a mean stress of : 0.00 and a cyclic stress of : 14400.00 Enter the number of cycles to failure.>1e6

Enter the number of miscellaneous notes for this data set.>2

NOTE: If the user inputs 0 for the number of notes, then the program does not ask for the note entry as shown below.

# Enter note 1 no longer than 72 characters.

This is an example case showing the direct input option.

### Enter note 2 no longer than 72 characters.

Operator: Larry Schluter

The program automatically adds additional notes to describe the type of input used and to show the miscellaneous input parameters. These additions are transparent to the user and will be placed into the data file immediately following the user's notes.

For the inputs given in this section the additional notes would be as follows:

Tabular Input Used in this CalculationMiscellaneous input parameters:Modulus of Elasticity = .10000E+08Poissons Ratio= .30000E+00Yield Stress= .25000E+05Ultimate Stress= .39000E+05

The data are then copied to the FAT.CAL calculational file. The following prompt will then be displayed asking the operator if the data are to be archived:

Do you wish to store these data in the fatigue properties library? (Y or N)>Y

If the response to the storage question is N, the code returns to the Fatigue Analysis Menu. If the response is a Y, the code will prompt the user for storage information. For a list of code prompts and example responses on storing data files see Library Functions: Adding a Data File to a Library on page 8-1. Once the data are stored, the code will return to the Fatigue Properties Menu.

#### **Option 2.1.3:** Calculate New Fatigue Properties Data

Option 2.1.3 is used to calculate the fatigues properties data based on Goodman's rule (using either the yield stress or the ultimate stress), Gerber's rule or the modified Gerber rule<sup>7</sup>.

When this option is chosen, the following screen will be displayed:

#### >>> Fatigue Properties Calculational Menu <<<

The methods for calculating the S-n fatigue characterization are

- 1) Goodman Rule using the yield stress
- 2) Goodman Rule using the ultimate stress
- 3) Gerber Rule
- 4) Modified Gerber Rule
- 9) Return to the Fatigue Analysis Menu

**Enter the number of desired option.**>2

All of the options in the Fatigue Properties Calculational Menu need the same input except the modified Gerber rule<sup>7</sup> which needs additional information. The following is the code response for the options and examples of typical input:

Enter the title no longer than 72 characters. Fatigue Characterization: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual

Enter the units of stress no longer than 20 characters. *psi* 

Enter the modulus of elasticity or 0 if unknown.>1.0e7

Enter Poissons ratio.>.3

4-9

Enter the yield stress.>25000

**Enter the ultimate stress.**>39000

You have chosen to use a constitutive rule for evaluating the effects of Mean Stress.

NOTE: These formulations assume that the alternating stress is characterized by its amplitude.

Please enter the S-n Diagram for zero Mean Stress as prompted by the program.

Enter the number of cyclic entries, no greater than 100.>5

Enter the cyclic stress and press <ENTER>. The cyclic stresses should be in ascending order.

Entry 1>10000 Entry 2>10700 Entry 3>14400 Entry 4>18300 Entry 5>24700

Enter the cycles to failure corresponding to each mean and cyclic stress and press <ENTER>. The cycles to failure should be in descending order.

Ą.

For a mean stress of : .00 and a cyclic stress of : 10000.00 Input the number of cycles to failure.>5e8

For a mean stress of : .00 and a cyclic stress of : 10700.00 Input the number of cycles to failure.>1e7

For a mean stress of:.00and a cyclic stress of:14400.00Input the number of cycles to failure.>1e6

For a mean stress of : .00 and a cyclic stress of : 18300.00 Input the number of cycles to failure.>1e5 For a mean stress of : .00 and a cyclic stress of : 24700.00 Input the number of cycles to failure.>1e4

For the first three options of the Fatigue Properties Calculational Menu the code will now perform the calculations. If option 2.1.3.4 was chosen (the Modified Gerber Rule), the following prompt is also displayed.

Input the Gerber Exponent.>

The program will display the following message on the screen to inform the user that the calculations are being preformed.

...... Calculating the number of Cycles to Failure

The program then asks the operator for miscellaneous notes for this data set.

Enter the number of miscellaneous notes for this data set.>3

If no notes are desired, the response should be 0, and the code will not ask for notes. In the above example, three notes were requested so the program will respond with the following:

**Enter note 1 no longer than 72 characters.** *Fatigue Characterization of 6063 Aluminum* 

Enter note 2 no longer than 72 characters. Taken from Ref. 1

Enter note 3 no longer than 72 characters. Zero Mean Stress Curve Described by the 5 points Listed Below

The program automatically adds additional notes to describe the calculation used to determine the material properties and to show the miscellaneous input parameters. These additions are transparent to the user and will be placed into the data file immediately following the user's notes.

For the inputs given in this section the additional notes would be as follows:

**Miscellaneous Input Parameters:** Modulus of Elasticity = .10000E+08 Poissons Ratio = .30000E+00Yield Stress = .25000E+05 Ultimate Stress = .39000E+05Goodman Rule Using Ultimate Stress Note: Stress Amplitude Used to Describe the Alternating Stress Based on the Zero Mean Stress S-n Curve Data Input Into The Calculation Alt Stress Cyc to Failure Alt Stress Cyc to Failure 10000.00 50000000.00 18300.00 100000.00 10700.00 1000000.00 24700.00 10000.00 14400.00 100000.00 Final Point Automatically Added to Zero Mean Stress S-n Input 39000.00 1.00

The data are then copied to the FAT.CAL calculational file. The following prompt will then be displayed asking the operator if the data are to be archived:

Do you wish to store these data in the fatigue properties library? (Y or N)>Y

If the response to the storage question is N, the code returns to the Fatigue Properties Calculational Menu. If the response is a Y, the code will prompt the user for storage information. For a list of code prompts and example responses on storing data files see <u>Library Functions: Adding a Data File to a Library</u> on page 8-1. After the data are stored, the code returns to the Fatigue Properties Calculational Menu.

### **Option 2.1.5: Plot Fatigue Properties Data**

Option 2.1.5 plots the fatigue properties data in the FAT.CAL file. When this option is selected, the following menu will appear:

#### >>> Fatigue Data Plotting Menu <<<

Your options at this level are

1) 2) 3)	Change Plot Parameters Semilog Plot of the Data Log Plot of the Data		page 4-13 page 4-13 page 4-13
4) 9)	Do both types of Plots Return to Fatigue Analysis Menu		page 4-15
~)	Actually to Fundue Analysis Menu	1 A	

Enter the number of the desired option.>

#### **Option 2.1.5.1: Change Plot Parameters**

Option 2.1.5.1 is used to set up the plotting software to match the hardware that is being used. A data file called PLOT.CNG is created to store the hardware setup information that will be used to create the plot. For more information on this option please see the <u>Plot Parameter Options</u> on page 9-1.

### **Option 2.1.5.2:** Semilog Plot of Data

See option 2.1.5.3 below

### **Option 2.1.5.3:** Log Plot of Data

Options 2.1.5.2 and 2.1.5.3 of the Fatigue Properties Plotting Menu will do a semilog plot and a log plot of the properties data, respectively. Both of these options require the same input information.

When one of these options is chosen from the Fatigue Properties Plotting Menu, the code will respond with the following prompts:

#### Is a second title desired?(Y or N)>Y

The title of the data file will be placed on the plot as the main title. If this is the only title that is desired by the operator, then the response should be an N. If another title is desired, then the response should be a Y and the code will respond with the following prompt:

#### Enter the second title, no longer than 72 characters. Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual

The input can be any printable character on the keyboard. The code then prompts the operator as follows:

Enter the number of curves for this plot

++ maximum number for any one plot is 15

++ maximum number for the current calculational matrix is 10

++ the suggested number is 5

Enter the desired number.>5

The maximum number of curves that can be on a single plot is limited to the number of curves that are in the current calculational matrix (in the file FAT.CAL), or 15 whichever is smaller. In the above example the maximum number is 10. If the current calculational matrix has data for 15 or more curves then the maximum number will be 15. The suggested number for good appearance is 5.

When the number of curves requested is smaller than the number of curves in the current calculational matrix, the first curve and the last curve are plotted. The rest of the curves are chosen so that the interval between all curves is approximately the same.

The code then prompts to see if symbols are to be placed on the plot.

#### Are centered symbols to be placed on the plot? (Y or N)>Y

Symbols can be placed on the plot to show where all or some of the data points are located. All data points will be plotted and connected with lines. If symbols are requested then they will be placed at the data points specified in the following prompt:

There are 100 data points to plot. Enter the interval of the symbols.>10

The number of data points to plot will vary depending on the data file that is being used. In the above example there are 100. Symbols will always be placed at the first and the last data point. The other symbols will be placed at the interval specified. For the above example, an interval of 10 is requested, meaning that after all of the data points have been plotted and connected with lines, a symbol will be placed at every 10th data point (i.e., the 10th, the 20th, the 30th,...). If a symbol is desired at every data point the interval of symbols should be 1.

When the plot is ready to be displayed on the screen, the following prompt is written:

### **READY TO DISPLAY DRAWING** Strike any key to continue.

When a key is depressed by the operator, the plot will be displayed on the screen. After viewing the plot, depressing another key will let the code continue. The code will then ask the following:

# Is a hard copy of the plot desired? (Y or N)>N

Responding with a N to this question will cause the code to return to the Wind Plotting Menu. If the plot is acceptable and a hard copy is desired, then the response should be a Y. The code will then display the following message indicating that the plot is being sent to the hard-copy unit:

# The plot is being routed to the hard-copy unit.

When the hard-copy plot is completed, the code will return to the Wind Plotting Menu.

### Option 2.1.5.4: Do Both Types of Plots

×.

Option 2.1.5.4 will do the semilog plot and then the log plot without returning to the Fatigue Properties Plotting Menu. The code will ask the same questions as in

options 2.1.5.2 and 2.1.5.3 except that it will go through the questions twice, once for each plot. The code will do the semilog plot, and then the log plot.

<u>NOTE:</u> For the plotting option to be enabled, the code must be linked with PLOT88 library routines<sup>5</sup>. If the code was not linked with the PLOT88, library routines the plotting option will simply rewrite the Fatigue Properties Menu on the screen.

. .....

# Option 2.1.6: Change Units of Stress

Option 2.1.6 allows the units of stress for the data that are in memory to be changed.

×,

For a listing of the code prompts and example responses see <u>Changing Units of</u> <u>Stress</u> on page 10-3.

### **Option 2.1.7:** Add a Data File to the Fatigue Properties Library

Option 2.1.7 allows the code to store the current contents of the FAT.CAL file in the fatigue properties library and to access fatigue characterizations that were not generated by the code. When this option is chosen, the code responds with the following prompt:

Are the data to be stored currently in the FAT.CAL file?(Y or N)>Y

To archive the current contents of the FAT.CAL file, the operator should respond with a Y.

To import data from files not created by the LIFE2 code, the operator should respond with an N. The code will ask for the location and name of the data file. The data file must be in the same format as the FAT.CAL file in order to be read into memory properly. The format for FAT.CAL is defined in Appendix A. The following prompt will be displayed:

Input the path and name of the file to be stored. A:FAT1.DAT

Note: If no path is called out it is assumed that the file is in the /LIFE2/DATA subdirectory.

The file will be copied to FAT.CAL and then read into memory. The program then prompts the operator for archiving the data found in FAT.CAL. For more information on these prompts and example responses see <u>Library Function: Adding a Data File to a Library</u> on page 8-1.

<u>NOTE:</u> See Appendix A for the format required for a FAT.CAL file.

After the data file is stored in the library, the following prompt will be written:

Is another data file to be stored? (Y or N)>N

If another data file is to be stored, the code will repeat this section. If not, the code will return control back to the Fatigue Properties Menu.

# **Option 2.1.8: Delete a Data File from the Fatigue Properties Library**

This option allows the deletion of a file from the fatigue properties library list. The file will be deleted from the subdirectory /LIFE2/DATA, and the file name will be taken out of the library list stored in FATLST.LST. For a listing of the code prompts and example responses see Library Function: Deleting a Data File from a Library on page 8-2.

# **Option 2.2: Enter Fracture Analysis Data**

The second damage rule that may be used to calculate the lifetime of a WECS component is based on linear, "da/dn" fracture characterization data. These data describe the rate of crack growth as a function of the cyclic change in the stress intensity factor (SIF). The data may be calculated by the code using a Forman constitutive model<sup>8,9</sup> or the data may be entered in tabular form.

The flow diagram for this section of the code is shown in Fig. 5.



Figure 5. Flow Diagram for the Fracture Analysis Constitutive Properties Module.

When option 2.2 is chosen, the following screen will be displayed:

### >>> Fracture Analysis Menu <<<

This menu allows the operator to enter the constitutive properties of a material.

The current Fracture Analysis Data Base in operational memory is Fracture Characterization: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual

The options at this level are

1) Retrieve Data from the Fracture Properties Library	page 4-22
2) Input Tabular Fracture Properties Data	page 4-23
3) Calculate New Fracture Properties Data	page 4-26
4) Blank	page 1-6
5) Plot Fracture Property Data	page 4-33
6) Change Units of Stress and/or Length	page 4-36
7) Add a Data File to the Fracture Properties Library	page 4-37
8) Delete a Data File form the Fracture Properties Library	page 4-38
- •	

9) Return to the Constitutive Properties Menu

Enter the number of the desired option.>

When the Fracture Properties program is executed, it will read into memory the data set in the FRC.CAL calculational file. The title of the file will be printed in the heading of the menu. For the above example, the file entitled <u>Fracture</u> <u>Characterization: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual</u>, was read into memory.

### **Option 2.2.1: Retrieve Data from the Fracture Properties Library**

Option 2.2.1 will copy a specified file from the fracture properties library to the calculational file FRC.CAL and place the data into memory. These data become the current fracture properties data base. Once the data are in memory they can be plotted, have the units changed, or be used in subsequent lifetime calculations. For a listing of the code prompts and example responses see <u>Library Function</u>: <u>Retrieving a Data File From a Library</u> on page 8-1. Once the data have been retrieved, the code returns to the Fracture Analysis Menu.

### **Option 2.2.2: Input Tabular Fracture Properties Data**

Option 2.2.2 allows data input from the keyboard. Using this option, the code accepts tabular descriptions of the fracture properties.

When this option is chosen from the Fracture Analysis Menu the code responds with the following:

This option inputs fracture properties data into the LIFE2 code. Data are input from the keyboard by the operator.

**Enter the title of this data set no longer than 72 characters.** *Fracture Characterization: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual* 

Enter the units of stress no longer than 20 characters. *psi* 

Enter the units of length no longer than 20 characters. in

Enter the modulus of elasticity or 0 if unknown.>1e7

Enter Poissons ratio.>0.3

Enter the yield stress.>25000

Enter the ultimate stress.>39000

Is the data independent of the mean stress? (Y or N)>Y

If the data is independent of the mean stress, the Mean Stress-Intensity-Factor entries are not asked for. For a "N" input, the code will prompted for these entries as follows:

Enter the number of Mean Stress-Intensity-Factor (SIF) entries no greater than 100.>2

Enter each mean SIF and press <ENTER>. The mean SIF entries should be in ascending order.

Entry 1>0 Entry 2>10000

Enter the number of Alternating Stress-Intensity-Factor (SIF) entries, no greater than 100.>3

Enter each alternating SIF and press <ENTER>. The alternating SIF entries should be in ascending order.

Entry 1>1.23e4 Entry 2>3.162e4 Entry 3>6.31e4

Enter the crack growth rate corresponding to each mean SIF and alternating SIF value.

For a mean SIF of :	<b>0.00</b>
and an alternating SIF of :	.123e5
Enter the crack growth rate.>	<i>le-5</i>
For a mean SIF of :	<b>0.00</b>
and an alternating SIF of :	. <b>3162e5</b>
Enter the crack growth rate.>	8e-5
For a mean SIF of :	0.00
and an alternating SIF of :	.631e5
Enter the crack growth rate.>	1é-3

For inputs that are not independent of mean stress, the prompts are repeated at each mean stress level.

Enter the number of miscellaneous notes for this data set.>2

NOTE: If the user inputs 0 for the number of notes, the program does not ask for the note entry.

**Enter note 1 no longer than 72 characters.** Crack Propagation Rate for Aluminum - Lower Curve

**Enter note 2 no longer than 72 characters.** Data Taken from Ref. 2

The program automatically adds additional notes to describe the type of input used and to show the miscellaneous input parameters. These additions are transparent to the user and will be placed into the data file immediately following the user's notes.

For the inputs given in this section the additional notes would be as follows:

Tabular Input Us	ed in this Calculation	on a second	· · · ·		
Crack Growth Rate Independent of Mean Stress with the following input:					
Alt SIF	Growth Rate	Alt SIF	Growth Rate		
.12300E+05	.10000E-04	.31620E+05	.80000E-04		
.63100E+05	.10000E-02				
Miscellaneous input parameters:					
Modulus of Elasticity = .10000E+08					
Poissons Ratio	= .30000E+00	)			
Yield Stress	= .25000E+05				
Ultimate Stres	s = .39000E+05	5			

The data are then copied to the FRC.CAL calculational file. The following prompt will then be displayed asking the operator if the data are to be archived:

Do you wish to store these data in the fracture properties library? (Y or N)>Y

If the response to the storage question is N, the code returns to the Fracture Analysis Menu. If the response is a Y, the code will prompt the user for storage information. For a list of code prompts and example responses on storing data files see <u>Library Functions: Adding a Data File to a Library</u> on page 8-1. Once the data are stored, the code will return to the Fracture Properties Menu.

### **Option 2.2.3: Calculate Fracture Properties Data Using a Forman Equation**

Option 2.2.3 is used to calculate the fracture properties data based on the generalized Forman Equation<sup>8,9</sup>.

When this option is chosen, the following screen is displayed:

#### >>> Fracture Properties Calculational Menu <<<`

This menu allows the operator to choose which form of the Forman equation to use.

NOTE: This formulation assumes that the Alternating Stress Intensity Factor is based on the range.

The options for the form of the equation are

- 1) Paris form
- 2) Forman form
- 3) Walker form
- 4) General form
- 9) Return to the Fracture Analysis Menu

Enter the number of desired option.>4

After choosing the desired form of the equation the code will continue with the following prompts:

Enter the title of this data set no longer than 72 characters. Example input based on 300M Steel

Enter the units of stress no longer than 20 characters. *KSI* 

Enter the units of length no longer than 20 characters. *in* 

Enter the modulus of elasticity or 0 if unknown.>1.0e4

Enter Poissons ratio.>.3

Enter the yield stress.>240

Enter the ultimate stress.>266

At this point the code will write the general form of the equation, shown below, on the screen and start to prompt for the values of the parameters in the equation. The number of inputs will depend on the form that was chosen. Table I shows the parameters that need to be input along with default values for exponents in the Foreman, Paris, and Walker forms of the equation.

General Forman Equation:

 $\frac{da}{dN} = \frac{C (1 - R)^{m} + \Delta K^{n} (\Delta K - \Delta K_{th})^{p}}{[(1 - R)K_{c} - \Delta K]^{q}}$ 

See Ref. 1 for a complete description of these constitutive parameters.

For a detailed discussion on the equation and the parameters listed in the Table I please refer to Sutherland<sup>3</sup> and Forman<sup>9</sup>.

a la tantak n
Equation Form	User Input Parameters	Exponent Default Values
Foreman	C and n	m = 0 p = 0 q = 1
Paris	C and n	m = 0 p = 0 q = 0
Walker	C, n, and Mw	m = (Mw - 1)n p = 0 q = 0
General	All user input variables KIo, KIc, Ak, Bk, C, n, DK1, $\alpha$ , and th (th = t	;; p, q, DKo, Co, d, hickness)

Table I. Constitutive Constants for the Forman Model.

For the Forman, Paris, and Walker forms of the equation the code will only prompt for those parameters shown in the table under User Input Parameters. For the General form of the equation the code will prompt for the variables shown in the table and will give the operator a choice for doing the calculations based on constant mean Stress Intensity Factors (SIF) or constant R values. The code prompts for the General form with example responses for 300M Steel<sup>9</sup> follow:

Input the growth rate coefficient (C).>0.615e-8

Input the exponent n.>2.166

Input the value for variable KIo.>60

Input the value for variable KIc.>55

Input the value for variable Ak.>.75

**Input the value for variable Bk.>.**50

Input the value for exponent p.>.25

Input the value for exponent q.>.25

Input the value for variable Dko.>3.0

Input the value for variable Co.>1.0

Input the value for exponent d.>.25

Input the value for variable Dk1.>12.48

Input the value for variable Alpha.>2.5

Input the thickness value.>.25

After all of the variables are entered the following prompt is written to the screen (only for the General form of the equation, option 4):

Calculations can be based on one of the following options:

Constant Mean Stress Intensity Factors
 Constant R values

Note: Option 2 should be used for plotting purposes only.

#### **Option 1 is REQUIRED for the calculations.**

Enter the number of the desired option.>2

As the note in the menu indicates the constant R value calculations should be used <u>only for plotting purposes</u>. The constant Mean SIF option must be used if the data are to be used in the lifetime calculations.

If option 1, constant mean SIF, is chosen the code will inform the operator that the calculations are being done with the following message:

......Calculating Crack Growth Rate

After the calculations are done the code will continue and prompt for notes for the data set.

If option 2, constant R values, is chosen the code will ask for the R values with the following prompts:

Input the number of R values to be calculated.>3

Enter the R values in ascending order. R must be less than 1.0.

Input R value 1.>-1.0 Input R value 2.>0.0 Input R value 3.>0.5

The program then asks the operator for miscellaneous notes for this data set.

Enter the number of miscellaneous notes for this data set.>2

If no notes are desired, the response should be 0, and the code will not ask for notes. In the above example, two notes were requested so the code will respond with the following:

**Enter note 1 no longer than 72 characters.** *Example input for the LIFE2 code.* 

#### **Enter note 2 no longer than 72 characters.** Duplication of 300M Steel Data

The program automatically adds additional notes to describe the calculation used to determine the material properties. These additions are transparent to the user and will be placed into the data file immediately following the user's notes.

For the example inputs used in this section (General form, Constant R value) the following additional notes will be added:

Modified Forman Equation General Form Used in this	Used in this Calculation Calculation	
Equation Input Parameters: KIo = .60000E+02 Bk = .50000E+00 p = 25000E+00	KIc = $.55000E+02$ C = $.61500E-08$ g = $.25000E+00$	Ak = .75000E+00 n = .21660E+01 DKo = .30000E+01
Co = .10000E+01 alpha = .25000E+01 This Formulation Assumes	d = .25000E+00 thickness = .25000E+0 that the Alternating Stress	DK1 = .12480E+02 0 is
based on the Range of th The formulation is for const It is not suitable for the calo	e Stress Cycle. tant values of R. culations.	
Miscellaneous Input Param Modulus of Elasticity = Poissons Ratio = .30	eters: .10000E+05 KSI )000E+00	
Yield Stress = .240 Ultimate Stress = .30	00E+03 KSI 6600E+03 KSI	

The data are then copied to the FRC.CAL calculational file. The following prompt will then be displayed asking the operator if the data are to be archived:

Do you wish to store these data in the fracture properties library?(Y or N)>Y

If the response is a Y, the code will prompt the user for storage information. For a list of code prompts and example responses on storing data files see <u>Library</u> <u>Functions: Adding a Data File to a Library</u> on page 8-1. If the data are based on constant Mean SIFs then after the data are stored or the response to the above storage prompt was N, the code returns to the Fracture Properties Calculational Menu. If the data are based on constant R values, the code will continue with the following prompt:

The crack growth rates must be calculated for Constant Mean Stress Intensity Factors for these Calculations.

Do you want to calculate them now?(Y or N)>N

If the operator chooses to calculate the crack growth rate with constant Mean SIFs at this time, the new data is written over the constant R value data. Therefore, if the constant R value data were not stored they will be lost. When the code is performing the calculations it will inform the operator with the following prompt:

## ......Calculating Crack Growth Rates

The code will then proceed to prompt for notes and storage information as before. If the calculations based on constant Mean SIFs are not desired at this time, then the operator response should be an N and the code will return to the Fracture Properties Calculational Menu.

#### **Option 2.2.5:** Plot Fracture Properties Data

Option 2.2.5 plots the fracture properties data in the FRC.CAL file. When this option is selected, the following menu will appear:

#### >>> Fracture Properties Plotting Menu <<< ...

This menu allows the operator to plot fracture data.

Your options at this level are:

1)	Change Plot Parameters	•••	page 4-34
2)	<b>Constant Mean SIF Plots</b>		page 4-34
3)	<b>Constant R Value Plots</b>		page 4-34
4)	Blank	•	page 1-6

9) Return to Fracture Analysis Menu

Enter the number of the desired option.>

#### **Option 2.2.5.1: Change Plot Parameters**

Option 2.2.5.1 is used to set up the plotting software to match the hardware that is being used. A data file called PLOT.CNG is created to store the hardware setup information that will be used to create the plot. For more information on this option please see the <u>Plot Parameter Options</u> on page 9-1.

#### **Option 2.2.5.2:** Constant Mean SIF Plots

See option 2.2.5.3 below.

#### **Option 2.2.5.3:** Constant R Value Plots

Options 2 and 3 of the Fracture Properties Plotting Menu will plot the constant mean SIF data and constant R value data respectively. Both of these options require the same input information.

When one of these options is chosen from the Fracture Properties Plotting Menu, the code will respond with the following prompts:

#### Is a second title desired?(Y or N)>Y

The title of the data file will be placed on the plot as the main title. If this is the only title that is desired by the operator, then the response should be an N. If another title is desired, then the response should be a Y and the code will respond with the following prompt:

#### Enter the second title, no longer than 72 characters. Forman Model: Test Problem for LIFE2 User's Manual

The input can be any printable character on the keyboard. The code then prompts the operator as follows:

Enter the number of curves for this plot

++ maximum number for any one plot is 15

- ++ maximum number for the current calculational matrix is 10
- ++ the suggested number is 5

Enter the desired number.>5

The maximum number of curves that can be on a single plot is limited to the number of curves that are in the current calculational matrix (in the file FRC.CAL), or 15, which ever is smaller. In the above example the maximum number is 10. If the current calculational matrix has data for 15 or more curves then the maximum number will be 15. The suggested number for good appearance is 5.

When the number of curves requested is smaller than the number of curves in the current calculational matrix, the first curve and the last curve are plotted. The rest of the curves are chosen so that the interval between all curves is approximately the same.

The code then prompts to see if symbols are to be placed on the plot.

Are centered symbols to be placed on the plot? (Y or N)>Y

Symbols can be placed on the plot to show where all or some of the data points are located. All data points will be plotted and connected with lines. If symbols are requested then they will be placed at the data points specified in the following prompt:

There are 100 data points to plot. Enter the frequency of the symbols.>10

The number of data points to plot will vary depending on the data file that is being used. In the above example there are 100. Symbols will always be placed at the first and the last data point. The other symbols will be placed at the frequency specified. For the above example, a frequency of 10 is requested, meaning that after all of the data points have been plotted and connected with lines, a symbol will be placed at every 10th data point (i.e., the 10th, the 20th, the 30th,...).

When the plot is ready to be displayed on the screen, the following prompt is written:

#### **READY TO DISPLAY DRAWING** Strike any key to continue.

When a key is depressed by the operator, the plot will be displayed on the screen. After viewing the plot, depressing another key will let the code continue. The code will then ask the following:

#### Is a hard copy of the plot desired? (Y or N)>N

Responding with a N to this question will cause the code to return to the Wind Plotting Menu. If the plot is acceptable and a hard copy is desired, then the response should be a Y. The code will then display the following message indicating that the plot is being sent to the hard-copy unit:

#### The plot is being routed to the hard-copy unit.

When the hard-copy plot is completed, the code will return to the Wind Plotting Menu.

<u>NOTE:</u> For the plotting option to be enabled, the code must be linked with PLOT88 library routines<sup>4</sup>. If the code was not linked with the PLOT88, library

routines the plotting option will simply rewrite the Fracture Analysis Menu on the screen.

#### Option 2.2.6: Change Units of Stress and/or Length

Option 2.2.6 allows the units of stress and/or length for the data that are in memory to be changed.

When this option is chosen, the code will respond with the following menu:

#### >>> Fracture Unit Conversion Menu <<<

This menu allows the operator to change the units of stress and/or the units of length of the data currently in memory.

The options at this level are

1) Change Units of Stress

2) Change Units of Length

.....page 4-36 .....page 4-36

9) Return to the Fracture Analysis Menu

Enter the number of the desired option.>

#### **Option 2.2.6.1: Change Units of Stress**

As the stress intensity factor has units of stress and the square root of length, two unit change options are offered. Option 1 allows the operator to change the units of stress for the data that is in memory.

For a listing of the code prompts and example responses see <u>Changing Units of</u> <u>Stress</u> on page 10-3.

#### **Option 2.2.6.2: Change Units of Length**

This option allows the operator to change the units of length for the data that are in memory.

For a listing of the code prompts and example responses see <u>Changing Units of</u> <u>Length</u> on page 10-5.

#### **Option 2.2.7:** Add a Data File to the Fracture Properties Library

Option 2.2.7 allows the code to store the current contents of the FRC.CAL file in the fracture properties library and to access fracture properties data that were not generated by the code. When this option is chosen, the code responds with the following prompt:

Are the data to be stored currently in the FRC.CAL file? (Y or N)>Y

To archive the current contents of the FRC.CAL file, the operator should respond with a Y.

To import data from files not created by the LIFE2 code, the operator should respond with an N. The code will ask for the location and name of the data file. The data file must be in the same format as the FRC.CAL file in order to be read into memory properly. The format for FRC.CAL is defined in Appendix A. The following prompt will be displayed:

**Input the path and name of the file to be stored.** *A:FRC1.DAT* 

Note: If no path is called out, it is assumed that the file is in the default directory.

The file will be copied to FRC.CAL and then read into memory. The program then prompts the operator for archiving the data found in FRC.CAL. For more information on these prompts and example responses see <u>Library Function</u>: Adding a Data File to a Library on page 8-1.

NOTE: See Appendix A for the format required for a FRC.CAL file.

After the data file is stored in the library, the following prompt will be written:

Is another data file to be stored?(Y or N)>N

If another data file is to be stored, the code will repeat this section. If not, the code will return control back to the Fracture Properties Menu.

# **Option 2.2.8: Delete a Data File from the Fracture Properties Library**

This option allows the deletion of a file from the fracture properties library list. The file will be deleted from the subdirectory /LIFE2/DATA, and the file name will be taken out of the library list stored in FRCLST.LST. For a listing of the code prompts and example responses see <u>Library Function: Deleting a Data File from a Library</u> on page 8-2.

# **Option 3 Stress States Module**

The third section of the code describes the cyclic content of the stress state imposed on the turbine component. Classes of stress states include operational stresses, buffeting stresses (i.e., stresses induced by the wind buffeting a parked blade) and start-stop stresses. The first two are taken to be functions of the wind speed. The start-stops are grouped by type of event. For each of these stress states, the code accepts a cycle count matrix in which the number of stress cycles (for a specified time period) are characterized as a function of the mean stress and the alternating stress. This matrix, commonly called a "rain-flow" matrix, is accepted in tabular form. A narrow-band Gaussian model for operational stresses in vertical axis wind turbines (VAWTs)<sup>10</sup> is included in the code.

A flow diagram for this section of the code is shown in Fig. 6.



Figure 6. Flow Diagram for Stress States Module.

#### **Option 3: Enter the Stress States**

This module allows the operator to describe the stress states that the turbine components experience. The matrices are cycle count matrices that are divided into three classes: the operational stresses, the buffeting stresses (i.e., stresses from the wind when the turbine is parked), and start/stop stresses.

When Option 3 is chosen from the Main Menu, the following screen will be displayed:

#### >>> Stress State Menu <<<

This menu allows the operator to select which type of stress matrix to input.

The options at this level are

- **1) Enter Operational Stresses**
- 2) Enter Buffeting Stresses
- 3) Enter Start/Stop Stresses

9) Return to Main Menu

Enter the number of the desired option.>

The calculational file for the operational stresses, created with option 3.1, must exist to calculate the lifetime of a WECS component. The calculational files for the buffeting stresses and the start/stop stresses are optional and need not be present to calculate the lifetime.

<u>NOTE</u>: These options all have very similar prompts and inputs. What follows is a discussion on entering the operational stresses (option 3.1). As discussions for buffeting and start/stop stresses would be quite similar, we have chosen not to present them in this report. The only difference between these three classes of stress states is that they are stored in separate files: the operational stresses calculational file is OPS.CAL, the buffeting stresses calculational file is BUF.CAL and the start/stop stresses calculational file is STS.CAL. Library files have extensions .OPS, .BUF and . STS, respectively. At this time, no models are included for the buffeting and start-stop stress states.

....page 5-3 ....See NOTE ....See NOTE

### **Option 3.1: Enter the Operational Stresses**

Option 3.1 allows the operator to input the stresses the wind turbine experiences during operation. As the cycle counts for the operational stress states are a function of the mean stress, the alternating stress and the wind speed, the matrix is 3 dimensional (3D). The matrix is handled numerically as a series of 2 dimensional (2D) matrices (mean and alternating stress dependence for a particular wind velocity). The entire operation stress matrix can be entered in tabular form or can be calculated using a narrow-band Gaussian model (Veers model<sup>10</sup>).



Figure 7. Flow Diagram for Operational Stress States Module.

When Option 3.1 is chosen from the State Stress Menu, the following screen will be displayed :

## >>> Operational Stresses Menu <<<

This option allows the operator to input the operational stresses for a wind

## The current Operational Stress Data Base in the operational memory is Stress States: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual

The options at this level are -

1) .....

<ol> <li>Retrieve Data from the Operational Stresses Library</li> <li>Input Tabular Operational Stress Data</li> <li>Calculate New Operational Stress Data</li> <li>Blank</li> <li>Blank</li> </ol>	page 5-5 page 5-6 page 5-9 page 1-6
<ul> <li>6) Change Units of Wind Speed and/or Stress</li> <li>7) Add a Data File to the Operational Stresses Library</li> <li>8) Delete a Data File from the Operational Stresses Library</li> </ul>	page 1-6 page 5-13 page 5-14 page 5-15

9) Return to the Stress State Menu

Enter the number of the desired option.>

When this option is chosen the data in the operational stress calculational file (OPS.CAL) is read into memory. The title of the file will be printed in the header of the menu. For the above example, the file entitled <u>Stress States: Test</u> <u>Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual</u> is read into memory.

#### **Option 3.1.1: Retrieve Data from the Operational Stresses Library**

Option 3.1.1 will copy a specified file from the operational stresses library to the calculation file OPS.CAL and place the data into memory. These data become the current operational stress data base. Once the data are in memory they can have the units changed or be used in subsequent lifetime calculations. For a listing of the code prompts and example responses see <u>Library Function</u>: <u>Retrieving a Data File From a Library</u> on page 8-1. Once the data have been retrieved, the code returns to the Operational Stresses Menu.

#### **Option 3.1.2: Input Tabular Operational Stresses Data**

Option 3.1.2 allows entry of the operational stress data matrix from the keyboard. The cycle counts are entered as a series of 2 dimensional matrices (mean and alternating stress) with each matrix corresponding to a particular wind speed interval (i.e. 5 to 10 mph). Each interval is identified using the upper wind speed.

When this option is chosen from the Operational Stresses Menu the code responds with the following:

This option inputs the operational stresses data into the LIFE2 code.

Data are input from the keyboard by the operator.

Enter the title of this data set no longer than 72 characters. CRACK Propagation Test Case: Setup @ 3ksi

Enter the units of stress no longer than 20 characters. *ksi* 

Enter the units of wind speed no longer than 20 characters. *mph* 

Enter the number of wind speed intervals.(100 or less)>3

Is each interval characterized by one mean stress value? (Y or N)>Y

Wind Speed Interval 1

Enter the upper bound of the wind speed interval for this data set.>4

Wind Speed Interval 1

Enter the frequency of the cycling stress in hertz.>1.6

5-6

If each wind speed interval is characterized by one mean stress, the code will prompt for one mean stress value within each data set. Otherwise, the code will ask for the number of mean stress entries and then the mean stress values. In this example each data set is characterized by one mean stress. The code continues as follows:

Wind Speed Interval 1

Enter the mean stress for this data set.>0

Wind Speed Interval 1

Enter the number of cyclic stress intervals.(50 or less)>10

Wind Speed Interval 1

Enter the cyclic stress entries in ascending order.

Entry 1>3 Entry 2>5 Entry 3>7

Wind Speed Interval 1

For a Mean Stress = 0.0000 and an Alternating Stress = 3.0000

Enter the Cycle Count.>10

This completes the information for the wind speed interval. This same information must be input for all of the intervals. In the above example the number of intervals was three. Therefore, the code will prompt for this information for wind speed interval 2 and 3.

The code now asks for the miscellaneous notes to include in the data file with the following prompts:

## Enter the number of miscellaneous notes for this data set.>2

NOTE: If the user inputs 0 for the number of notes, the program does not ask for the note entry.

Enter note 1 no longer than 72 characters. Setup for the CRACK Propagation Test Case @ 3ksi

Enter note 2 no longer than 72 characters. Setup @ 1 Cyc per Sec

Do you wish to store these data in the Operational Parameters library? (Y or N)>Y

If the response to the storage question is N, the code returns to the Operational Stresses Menu. If the response is a Y, the code will prompt the user for storage information. For a list of code prompts and example responses on storing data files see Library Functions: Adding a Data File to a Library on page 8-1. Once the data are stored, the code will return to the Operational Stresses Menu.

#### **Option 3.1.3: Calculate New Operational Stresses**

NOTE: This option is blank for the buffeting and start/stop stresses.

Option 3.1.3 is used to calculate new operational stresses. At this time one technique, the Veers  $Model^{10}$ , is supported by the code.

When this option is chosen from the Operational Stresses Menu the following screen is displayed:

#### >>> Operational Stresses Calculational Menu <<<

This option will calculate the operational stresses for a wind turbine.

The options at this level are

<ol> <li>Veers Model</li> <li>Blank</li> <li>Blank</li> <li>Blank</li> <li>Blank</li> </ol>	page 5-10 page 1-6 page 1-6 page 1-6 page 1-6
5) Blank	page 1-6

9) Return to Operational Stresses Menu

Enter the number of the desired option.>

#### **Option 3.1.3.1: Veers Model Calculations**

The operational stresses may be calculated using the Veers Model<sup>10</sup>.

When this option is chosen the code will prompt for input information as follows:

This option calculates the operational stresses based on the Veers Model.

NOTE: This formulation yields Alternating Stresses that are Characterized by their amplitude.

**Enter the title of this data set no longer than 72 characters.** Stress States: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual

Enter the units of stress no longer than 20 characters. *psi* 

Enter the units of wind speed no longer than 20 characters. *mph* 

Enter the number of wind speed intervals.(100 or less)>75

The upper bound for the wind regime that is to be characterized in this calculation needs to be entered. The bound should encompass all of the wind speeds that the wind turbine will experience during operation.

Enter the upper wind speed.>75

Enter the mean stress.>7000

The Veers Model requires a transfer function between the wind velocity and the RMS stress level. This function will be input into a table.

Enter the number of entries in the table.(20 or less).>4

The wind speed and the corresponding RMS stress are to be entered into the table. The entries should be in ascending order.

Wind Speed 1.>0 RMS Stress 1.>0

Wind Speed 2.>10 RMS Stress 2.>320

Wind Speed 3.>20 RMS Stress 3.>700

Wind Speed 4.>40 RMS Stress 4.>1560

Enter the frequency of the stress cycles in hertz.>1.6

.....Performing the Veers Model Calculations

The code now asks for the miscellaneous notes to include in the data file with the following prompts:

Enter the number of miscellaneous notes for this data set.>5

NOTE: If the user inputs 0 for the number of notes, the program does not ask for the note entry.

Enter note 1 no longer than 72 characters. Operating Stress Characterization Using Veer's Model

Enter note 2 no longer than 72 characters. *Taken from Refs. 1 and 2* 

**Enter note 3 no longer than 72 characters.** Number of Wind Speed Intervals = 75

**Enter note 4 no longer than 72 characters.** Upper Limit of Wind Speed = 75 mph

**Enter note 5 no longer than 72 characters.** *Yields 1 mph Increments in Wind Velocity*  The code automatically adds additional notes to describe the model that was used to determine the operational stresses. These additions are transparent to the user and will be placed into the data file immediately following the operator's notes. The notes for the Veers Model calculations with the inputs given in this section are as follows:

Veers Model Note: This Fo that are	Calculation for the second sec	ne Operational Stru alternating stresses	esses s
Mean Stress =	7000.00 psi	, men umpntude.	
Wind Speed U	1.0 HZ		
Wind Speed .00 10.00	RMS Stress .00 320.00	Wind Speed 20.00 40.00	RMS Stress 700.00 1560.00

The data are then copied to the OPS.CAL calculational file. The following prompt will then be displayed asking the operator if the data are to be archived:

Do you wish to store these data in the Operational Parameters library?(Y or N)>Y

If the response to the storage question is N, the code returns to the Wind Menu. If the response is Y, the code will prompt the user for storage information. For a list of code prompts and example responses on storing data files see <u>Library</u> <u>Functions: Adding a Data File to a Library</u> on page 8-1. Once the data are stored, the code will return to the Operational Stresses Menu.

#### **Option 3.1.6:** Change Units of Wind Speed and/or Stress

This option allows the operator to change the units of wind speed and/or stress for the data currently in memory.

When this option is chosen the following menu will be displayed:

#### >>> Operational Stress Unit Conversion Menu <<<

This option allows the operator to change the units of wind speed and/or stress of the data.

The options at this level are

1) Change the units of wind speed 2) Change the units of stress			page 5-13
		• * * * * * * * * *	pu60 5 15

9) Return to the Operational Stresses Menu

Enter the number of the desired option.>

#### **Option 3.1.6.1: Change Units of Wind Speed**

Option 3.1.6.1 allows the units of wind speed for the data that are in memory to be changed.

For a listing of the code prompts and example responses see <u>Changing Units of</u> <u>Wind Speed</u> on page 10-1.

#### **Option 3.1.6.2:** Change Units of Stress

Option 3.1.6.2 allows the units of stress for the data that are in memory to be changed.

For a listing of the code prompts and example responses see <u>Changing Units of</u> <u>Stress</u> on page 10-3.

#### **Option 3.1.7:** Add a Data File to the Operational Stresses Library

Option 3.1.7 allows the code to store the current contents of the OPS.CAL file in the library and to access stress data that were not generated by the code. When this option is chosen, the code responds with the following prompt:

Are the data to be stored currently in the OPS.CAL file?(Y or N)>Y

To archive the current contents of the OPS.CAL file, the operator should respond with a Y.

To import data from files not created by the LIFE2 code, the operator should respond with an N. The code will ask for the location and name of the data file. The data file must be in the same format as the OPS.CAL file in order to be read into memory properly. The format for OPS.CAL is defined in Appendix A. The following prompt will be displayed:

#### Input the path and name of the file to be stored. A:VAWT17.DAT

Note: If no path is called out, it is assumed that the file is in the /LIFE2/DATA subdirectory.

The file will be copied to OPS.CAL and then read into memory. The program then prompts the operator for archiving the data found in OPS.CAL. For more information on these prompts and example responses see <u>Library Function</u>: Adding a Data File to a Library on page 8-1.

NOTE: See Appendix A for format required for an OPS.CAL file.

After the data file is stored in the library, the following prompt will be written:

#### Is another data file to be stored?(Y or N)>N

If another data file is to be stored, the code will repeat this section. If not, the code will return control back to the Operational Stresses Menu.

## **Option 3.1.8: Delete a Data File from the Operational Stresses Library**

This option allows the deletion of a file from the operational stresses library list. The file will be deleted from the subdirectory /LIFE2/DATA, and the file name will be taken out of the library list stored in OPSLST.LST. For a listing of the code prompts and example responses see Library Function: Deleting a Data File from a Library on page 8-2.

## **Option 3.2: Enter the Buffeting Stresses**

## **Option 3.3: Enter the Start/Stop Stresses**

As noted above, options 3.1, 3.2, and 3.3 have very similar prompts and inputs. Here, we have chosen not to present them in this report. See the discussion for option 3.1 to determine the type of responses expected by the LIFE2 code for Options 3.2 and 3.3.

# **Option 4**

## **Operational Parameters Module**

The fourth section of the code records the miscellaneous parameters required for the calculations. Typical inputs include such parameters as the cut-in wind speed, the cut-out wind speed and the stress concentration factor(s).

A flow diagram for this module is shown in Fig. 2.



Figure 8. Flow Diagram for Operation Parameters Module.

#### **Option 4: Enter the Operational Parameters**

The operational parameters module allows the operator to enter miscellaneous parameters, such as cut-in wind speed, cut-out wind speed, and stress intensity factors. This module also contains options for converting the units of wind speed and for retrieving/storing the data in the operational parameters library.

When Option 4 is chosen from the Main Menu, the following screen will be displayed:

#### >>> Operational Parameters Menu <<<

This menu allows the operator to input the operational parameters for a wind turbine.

The current Operational Parameters Data Base in the operational memory is Operational Parameters: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual

The options at this level are

1) Retrieve Data from the Operational Parameters Library	page	6-3
2) Input New Operational Parameters Data	page	6-4
3) Blank	page	1-6
4) Blank	page	1-6
5) Blank	page	1 <b>-</b> 6
6) Change Units of Wind Speed	page	6-8
7) Add a Data File to the Operational Parameters Library	page	6-9
8) Delete a Data File from the Operational Parameters Library	page	6-10
<ul> <li>5) Blank</li> <li>6) Change Units of Wind Speed</li> <li>7) Add a Data File to the Operational Parameters Library</li> <li>8) Delete a Data File from the Operational Parameters Library</li> </ul>	page page page page	1-6 6-8 6-9 6-10

9) Return to the Main Menu

Enter the number of the desired option.>

When the Operational Parameters module is executed, it will read into memory the data set in the OPP.CAL calculational file. The title of the file will be printed in the header of the menu. For the above example, the file entitled <u>Operational</u> <u>Parameters: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual</u> was read into memory.

## **Option 4.1: Retrieve Data from the Operational Parameters Library**

Option 4.1 will copy a specified file from the operational parameters library to the calculation file OPP.CAL and place the data into memory. These data become the current operational parameters data base. Once the data are in memory they can have the units changed or be used in subsequent lifetime calculations. For a listing of the code prompts and example responses see <u>Library Function: Retrieving a Data File From a Library</u> on page 8-1. Once the data have been retrieved, the code returns to the Operational Parameters Menu.

### **Option 4.2: Input New Operation Parameters Data**

Option 4.2 allows data input from the keyboard. Using this option, the miscellaneous parameters required for the calculations may be entered.

When this option is chosen from the Operational Parameters Menu the code responds with the following:

This subroutine inputs the miscellaneous parameters needed for the calculations into the LIFE2 code.

Data are input from the keyboard by the operator.

Enter the title of this data set no longer than 72 characters. Operational Parameters: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual

Enter the units of wind speed no longer than 20 characters. *mph* 

Enter the Cut-In wind speed.>10.0

Enter the Cut-Out wind speed.>45

Enter the wind speed increment to be used for calculations. (1 is recommended).>1

Enter the stress concentration factor for fatigue analysis.>2.73

Enter the stress conversion factor for fracture analysis.>6.28

For a discussion on the stress conversion factor see Ref 3.

If a start/stop calculational file (STS.CAL) exists in the current directory the operator is asked if the data will be included in the calculations with the following prompt:

Is the Start/Stop data file to be included in the calculation? (Y or N)>N

If the operator wishes to use a start/stop data file in the calculations, the code will write the title of the data file on the screen. The code will then write the description of the data set on the screen and prompt the user for the number of times in a year the turbine will start and stop. The code's output will be as follows:

The current Start/Stop Data Base in the operational memory is: Start/Stop data for the 34M VAWT

A description of this data set is: Orderly shut down of the VAWT

The reference wind speed is: 24 mph

Enter the number of times this will occur PER YEAR.>730

In the above example, an orderly shut down of the turbine will occur an average of twice per day throughout the year. Therefor, the number of times that this data set is seen is 2 \* 365 or 730 times per year.

For each set of data in STS.CAL the description of the set, the reference wind speed, and the prompt for the number of occurrences will be written on the screen. The operator's input to the prompt will be stored in memory and also in the operational parameters calculational file OPP.CAL.

If STS.CAL does not exist in the current directory, the code assumes that no start/stop data will be used in the calculations. The code will put the following information into OPP.CAL:

No Start/Stop data 1 0

The first line is a note to document that no start/stop data was used. However, the code will always try to read in data so the next two numbers are dummy data for the code to read.

The same note and dummy data are used if STS.CAL exists but the operator does <u>not</u> want to include the data in the calculations.

When the start/stop information is entered, the code checks to see if a buffeting data file (BUF.CAL) exists in the current directory. If the buffeting data file is present the code print the following prompt:

Is the Buffeting data file to be included in the calculation? (Y or N)>N

If the operator wants to include buffeting information, the code prompts for the information in the same manner as it did with the start/stop information. The code first writes the title of the data file on the screen followed by the average wind speed and the time of exposure to the buffeting wind. The code then prompts for the fraction of the year that the buffeting occurs. The code's output is as follows:

A description of this data set is Buffeting data for the 34M VAWT

The average wind speed is 60 mph

The time of this buffeting record is 1.29e5 seconds

#### Enter the FRACTION OF A YEAR that this will occur.>5.48e-3

In the above example the buffeting wind that is described will occur 2 days of the year. Therefore, the fraction of the year that the data set occurs is 2/365.25 or 5.48e-3.

For each data set in BUF.CAL, the data set information and the prompt for the fraction of the year the set will occur are written to the screen. The operator's input to the prompt will be stored in memory and in the calculational file OPP.CAL

If BUF.CAL does not exist, the code assumes that the calculations will not include buffeting data and puts the following notes into OPP.CAL:

No Buffeting Data 1 0 The first line is to document that no buffeting data will be used in the calculations. However, the code will always try to read in data so the next two numbers are used as dummy data for the code to read.

The same note and dummy data are used if BUF.CAL is present but the operator does <u>not</u> want to include the data in the calculations.

The code then asks for the miscellaneous notes to include in the data file with the following prompts:

Enter the number of miscellaneous notes for this data set.>2

NOTE: If the user inputs 0 for the number of notes, the program does not ask for the note entry.

**Enter note 1 no longer than 72 characters.** Calculations Are Based on Operational Stresses only

**Enter note 2 no longer than 72 characters.** Wind Speed Interval =1 (not used at this time)

Do you wish to store these data in the Operational Parameters library? (Y or N > Y

The following notes are automatically added to the data file:

The Wind Velocity Units Are: mph Cutin Velocity = 10.000 mph Cutout Velocity = 45.000 mph Fatigue Stress Conc. Factor = 2.73 Fracture Stress Conversion = 6.28

If the response to the storage question is N, the code returns to the Wind Menu. If the response is Y, the code will prompt the user for storage information. For a list of code prompts and example responses on storing data files see <u>Library</u> <u>Functions: Adding a Data File to a Library</u> on page 8-1. Once the data are stored, the code will return to the Wind Menu.

## Option 4.6: Change Units of Wind Speed

Option 4.6 allows the units of wind speed for the data that are in memory to be changed.

For a listing of the code prompts and example responses see <u>Changing Units of</u> <u>Wind Speed</u> on page 10-1.
### **Option 4.7:** Add a Data File to the Operational Parameters Library

Option 4.7 allows the code to store the current contents of the OPP.CAL file in the operational parameters library and to access operational parameters data files that were not generated by the code. When this option is chosen, the code responds with the following prompt:

Are the data to be stored currently in the OPP.CAL file?(Y or N)>Y

To archive the current contents of the OPP.CAL file, the operator should respond with a Y.

To import data from files not created by the LIFE2 code, the operator should respond with an N. The code will ask for the location and name of the data file. The data file must be in the same format as the OPP.CAL file in order to be read into memory properly. The format for OPP.CAL is defined in Appendix A. The following prompt will be displayed:

### Input the path and name of the file to be stored. A:VAWT17.DAT

Note: If no path is called out, it is assumed that the file is in the /LIFE2/DATA subdirectory.

The file will be copied to OPP.CAL and then read into memory. The program then prompts the operator for archiving the data found in OPP.CAL. For more information on these prompts and example responses see <u>Library Function</u>: <u>Adding a Data File to a Library</u> on page 8-1.

<u>NOTE:</u> See Appendix A for format required for a OPP.CAL file.

After the data file is stored in the library, the following prompt will be written:

Is another data file to be stored?(Y or N)>N

If another data file is to be stored, the code will repeat this section. If not, the code will return control back to the Operational Parameters Menu.

## **Option 4.8: Delete a Data File from the Operational Parameters Library**

This option allows the deletion of a file from the operational parameters library list. The file will be deleted from the subdirectory /LIFE2/DATA, and the file name will be taken out of the library list stored in OPPLST.LST. For a listing of the code prompts and example responses see Library Function: Deleting a Data File from a Library on page 8-2.

# **Option 5**

# **Lifetime Calculations Module**

The fifth section of the code has two calculational modules. The S-n fatigue analysis module uses Miner's Rule<sup>7</sup> to determine the initial portion of the service lifetime of a turbine component; namely, the initiation of micro-cracks and their growth and coalescence into macro-cracks. In this formulation, the damage rule is integrated over all stress cycles to determine the rate at which damage is being accumulated. The lifetime of the component is inversely proportional to this damage accumulation rate.

In the second calculational module, the crack propagation characteristics of a pre-existing macro-crack are analyzed using a da/dn constitutive rule.<sup>7</sup> In this formulation, the crack growth rate, da/dn, is integrated over all stress cycles. As da/dn is a function of the crack length, the calculation is divided into a finite number of steps. For each step, the crack length is taken to be a constant, and an average growth rate is determined. The time required for the crack to grow across that integration segment is calculated. The sum over all of the integration segments yields the time of growth for the crack from its initial size to its final size.

A flow diagram for the main constitutive modules is shown in Fig. 9.



Figure 9. Flow Diagram for the Lifetime Calculations Module.

## **Option 5: Calculate Lifetime of a WECS component**

Option 5 will calculate the lifetime of a WECS component based on the data stored in the calculational files. The code will calculate the lifetime using fatigue analysis data or fracture analysis data. This module also creates a file called SUMMARY.DAT which contains a summary of the data used by and generated by the calculations.

When option 5 is chosen from the Main Menu the following screen is displayed:

## >>> Lifetime Calculational Menu <<<

This option calculates the lifetime of a WECS component based on the current calculational files.

The options at this level are

<ol> <li>Blank</li> <li>Fatigue Lifetime Calculation</li> <li>Fracture Lifetime Calculation</li> <li>Print the file SUMMARY.DAT</li> <li>Print the file WNDDAM.DAT</li> <li>Blank</li> <li>Blank</li> </ol>	page 1-6 page 7-3 page 7-6 page 7-11 page 7-12 page 1-6 page 1-6 page 1-6
---	--

9) Return to the Main Menu

Enter the number of the desired option.>

NOTE: The following calculational files must exist in the current directory before the lifetime of a WECS can be calculated - WND.CAL, FAT.CAL or FRC.CAL, OPS.CAL, and OPP.CAL. The calculational files for the buffeting stresses (BUF.CAL) and the start/stop stresses (STS.CAL) are optional. If any of these files do not exist they may be created with their respective modules.

## **Option 5.2: Fatigue Lifetime Calculation**

٠

Option 5.2 will calculate the lifetime of a WECS component with material characterization data based on Miner's Rule<sup>7</sup>.

When this option is chosen from the Lifetime Calculational Menu the following screen appears:

## >>> Fatigue Lifetime Calculation Menu <<<

This option will calculate the lifetime of a WECS with material characterization data based on a fatigue analysis.

The options for calculating the lifetime are

1) Miners Rule with SCF applied to the Cyclic Stress	page 7-4
2) Miners Rule With SCF applied to the Mean & Cyclic Stress	page 7-4
3) Blank	page 1-6
4) Blank	page 1-6
5) Blank	page 1-6

9) Return to Lifetime Calculational Menu

Enter the number of the desired option.>

### **Option 5.2.1:** Miners Rule with SCF applied to the Cyclic Stress

See option 5.2.2 below.

### Option 5.2.2: Miners Rule with SCF applied to the Mean & Cyclic Stress

Both options 5.2.1 and 5.2.2 require the same input. Option 5.2.1 is used for the sample calculations cited in Appendix B. When either one of these options are chosen the code continues as follows:

The LIFE2 code does not AUTOMATICALLY convert the Alternating Stress from a Range Variable to an Amplitude Variable, or from an Amplitude Variable to a Range Variable.

Do you want to change the Alternating Stress variable? (Y or N)N

If the operator does not wish to change the alternating stress variable, the response to the above prompt should be an N. The code will then skip the next prompt and ask for the title of the calculation set. If the response to the above prompt is a Y, the code will continue as follows:

Note: The operator is referred to the detailed discussion contained in Ref. 3 to determine if this option needs to executed.

Enter 0.5 for Range Variable to Amplitude Variable conversion. Enter 2.0 for Amplitude Variable to Range Variable conversion.

Enter the Alternating Stress amplitude correction factor.>

This correction factor is applied to the alternating stresses of the operational stresses, buffeting stresses and start/stop stress states as a multiplier.

Enter the title of this calculation set, no longer than 72 characters. Fatigue Characterization: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual

Will a Start/Stop data file be utilized in the LIFETIME calculations?(Y or N)>N

# Will a Buffeting data file be utilized in the LIFETIME calculations? (Y or N)>N

Once the above information is entered, the code creates a summary file. The summary file contains information on which calculational files are used in the calculation. The code informs the operator of the status of the program with the following prompt:

......Performing the calculations.

Once the lifetime is calculated, the result is written to the screen.

For an S-n Fatigue Analysis of the data given the Lifetime is .12050050E+02 years.

**Press <ENTER> to continue** 

The lifetime is also written to the summary file. The code then returns to the Fatigue Lifetime Calculation Menu.

## **Option 5.3:** Fracture Lifetime Calculation

Option 5.3 will calculate the lifetime of a WECS component with material characterization data based on a fracture analysis.

When this option is chosen from the Lifetime Calculational Menu the following screen appears:

## >>> Fracture Lifetime Calculation Menu <<<

This option will calculate the lifetime of a WECS with material characterization data based on a fracture analysis.

The options at this level are

page 7-7 page 7-9 page 1-6 page 1-6 page 1-6
page 1-0

9) Return to Lifetime Calculational Menu

Enter the number of the desired option.>

## **Option 5.3.1: Review/Change the Parameters for Calculations**

Option 5.3.1 allows the operator to set parameters the code will need to do the lifetime calculation.

When this option is chosen the following screen is displayed:

#### >>> Fracture Calculation Setup Menu <<<

This menu allows the operator to set parameters used in the lifetime calculation.

The current setup is

1) Initial crack size	= 0.01
2) Final crack size	= 1.0
3) The number of intervals per decade	= 2
4) Finite width correction	= Not Used
5) Yield Stress correction	= Not Used
•	

9) Return to the Fracture Lifetime Calculation Menu

Enter the number of the parameter to change.>

The code uses a crack size array to determine the amount of time it takes for a crack to grow from the initial size to the final size. The array begins on the next lowest decade from the initial value and ends on the next highest decade from the final value. For the setup given above, the crack size array would be from .001 to 10.0. Within each decade, there are 2 intervals in the current setup. A larger number of intervals will give a more accurate result but the calculations will take more time. The code calculates the time for the crack to grow through each interval in the crack size array. The lifetime is found by summing the intervals.

The operator also has a choice of using two correction factors. One is a correction for width and the other is a correction for yield stress.

If one of the parameters needs to be changed, the number corresponding to the parameter is entered.

The following is the code response when changing each parameter:

1 - Initial Crack Size

**Current Initial Crack Size is = 0.001** 

Input the new Initial Crack Size.>.003

2 - Final Crack Size Value

**Current Final Crack Size is = 0.1** 

**Input the new Final Crack Size.>.75** 

3 - Number of intervals per decade

Current number of intervals per decade = 5

Input the new number of intervals per decade.>10

4 - Correction for width

The current width correction = Not Used

The correction formula is as follows: SQRT(1/cos(3.14 \* a/w))

Variable "a" is the crack length.

Input the value of "w" to be used (enter 0 for "Not Used").>1.0

5 - Correction for yield stress

The current yield stress correction = Not Used

Is the yield stress correction to be used? (Y or N)>Y

## Option 5.3.2: Calculate Lifetime from a known crack size

This option will use the parameters that are input in option 5.3.1 to calculate the lifetime. When this option is chosen the code continues as follows:

e por come to

The LIFE2 code does not AUTOMATICALLY convert the Alternating Stress from a Range Variable to an Amplitude Variable, or from an Amplitude Variable to a Range Variable.

Do you want to change the Alternating Stress variable? (Y or N)Y

If the operator does not wish to change the alternating stress variable, the response to the above prompt should be an N. The code will then skip the next prompt and ask for the title of the calculation set. If the response to the above prompt is a Y, the code will continue as follows:

Enter 0.5 for Range Variable to Amplitude Variable conversion. Enter 2.0 for Amplitude Variable to Range Variable conversion.

Enter the Alternating Stress amplitude correction factor.>2

Note: The operator is referred to the detailed discussion contained in Ref. 3 to determine if this option needs to executed.

**Enter the title of this calculation set, no longer than 72 characters.** *Example calculation for the LIFE2 Users Manual* 

Will a Start/Stop data file be utilized in the LIFETIME calculations?(Y or N)>N

Will a Buffeting data file be utilized in the LIFETIME calculations?(Y or N)>N

Once the above information is entered the code creates a summary file. This file contains information on which calculational files where used in this calculation. The code informs the operator of the status of the program by writing data onto the terminal as it is calculated. The code output is as follows:

Crack Size	Time
.1000000E-02	.0000000E+00
.31622789E-02	.58050410E-02
.1000000E-01	.51667400E-02
.31622789E-01	.45986250E-02
.1000000E+00	.40929770E-02
.31622789E+00	.36425530E-02
.1000000E+01	.31854450E-02
.31622789E+01	.22883390E-02
.1000000E+02	.11089420E-02

The time data is the number of years it takes for the crack to grow within each interval. The lifetime is the summation of the time for the crack to grow from the initial size to the final size given in the setup. Once the lifetime is calculated, the result is written to the screen.

For a Fracture Analysis of the data given the Lifetime is .15519600E-01 years.

**Press <ENTER> to continue** 

The lifetime is also written to the summary file. The code then returns to the Fatigue Lifetime Calculation Menu.

## **Option 5.4: Print the file SUMMARY.DAT**

This option allows the operator to get a hard copy of the summary data file. The file contains summary information about the calculational files used in a lifetime calculation.

When this option is chosen the code sends the file SUMMARY.DAT to the computer's printer port and displays the following message:

## .....Printing SUMMARY.DAT

## **Option 5.5: Print the file WIND.DAM**

This option prints the wind damage file, which lists the upper wind speed for each wind speed interval and the corresponding damage for the interval.

When this option is chosen the code sends the file WNDDAM.DAT to the computer's printer port and displays the following message:

### .....Printing WNDDAM.DAT

# **Library Functions**

### Library Function: Adding a File to a Library

This function allows data files to be archived in a permanent library. They may be recalled at a later time without having to be recalculated or reentered.

When this function is called, the code will respond with the following prompts:

The following is a list of data files currently available in the library:

### 1 RAY16 2 RAY14

Enter a 1-6 character name under which to store the file just created, revised, or added.>*RAY14* 

The name that is entered can contain any character or number and is <u>not</u> case dependent (i.e., *TEST1* is the same as *test1*). If the file name is the same one that appears in the list, then the following prompt occurs:

### A file already exist under that name. Is this file to be overwritten with new data?(Y or N)>Y

If the data are to be overwritten, the responses should be Y. In this case the old file is opened and the module's calculational file will be copied to it. If the file is not to be overwritten, the response should be N. The library list will be written on the screen again and another file name requested.

When the data have been stored, the function will return control to the calling menu.

## Library Function: Retrieving a Data File From a Library

This function allows the data stored in a module's library file to be recalled. There are two steps to this process. First, the data file is copied from the data file to the current module's calculational file. Then the data is read into memory from the calculational file.

When this option is chosen from the Wind Menu the code responds with the following prompt:

The following is a list of data files currently available in the library:

### 1 WEI16 2 RAY14

Enter the number of the desired file.>

WEI16 and RAY14 are examples of names of files that may be in the library. The files that are listed are the archived data files from previous inputs/calculations. All of the listed files have an extension that corresponds to the current module and are contained in the subdirectory LIFE2/DATA. If option 1.1 was chosen (Retrieve Data from the Wind Library), the file names on the disk for the above example would be WEI16.WND and RAY14.WND. Only the files belonging to the wind module are listed, (i.e., only files with extension .WND). Upon completion, the program will return to the calling menu.

## Library Function: Deleting a Data File from a Library

This function will delete unwanted data files from a module's library. There are two deletions that need to be made when removing a file. One deletes the file from the subdirectory /LIFE2/DATA, and the other takes the file name out of the module's library list.

When this function is called, the code responds with the following prompt:

The following is a list of data files currently available in the library:

### 1 RAY16 2 RAY14

Enter the number of the file to be deleted. Type in 0 for no deletion.>1

If no deletion is desired at this point, the response should be a 0 and the function will return control to the calling menu. Otherwise, the number of the file should be entered; the code will first delete the file from the subdirectory /LIFE2/DATA and then remove the file name from the module's library list. In this case RAY16.WND is deleted from the library. When the file has been deleted the code will print the following prompt:

Is another file to be deleted?(Y or N)>N

If another file is to be deleted the function will repeat itself. If no more files are to be deleted, the function will return control to the calling menu.

## **Plot Parameters**

The plotting options must be set the first time the LIFE2 code accesses a plot routine. Thereafter, the options routine needs to be accessed only to modify the current configuration.

Option 1 from the plotting menus creates a file called PLOT.CNG, which stores the configuration information. The data contained in this file insure that the plotting parameters match the hardware configuration of the computer system in use. There are two main hardware devices that must be configured. One is the preview device, which is the terminal, and the other is the output device, which can be a printer or a plotter.

When this function is called from a module's plotting menu, the code responds with the following menu:

#### >>> Plot Parameters Menu <<<

This menu allows the operator to change the plotting parameters.

The options at this level are

1) Review/Change parameters

9) Return to Plotting Menu

Enter the number of the desired option.>

To review or change the plotting parameters the response should be a 1. The code will first display the parameters for the preview plot. When these parameters have been selected, the code will display the parameters for the hardcopy plot.

The first time the code is run after installation the current parameters do not exist. Therefore, the code will ask for the desired parameters first and then display them.

When option 1 is chosen from the Plot Parameters Menu the code responds with the following prompts:

The current parameters for the preview plot are

- 1) Hardware interface type: 97
- 2) Output device: 97
- 3) X-axis length: 6.0

- 4) Y-axis length: 4.0
- 5) X zero position: 1.5
- 6) Y zero position: 1.5

### 9) Continue

### Enter the number of the parameter to be changed.>

This is the set-up for the preview plot, or monitor. The first option refers to the type of interface card being used to drive the monitor, i.e., EGA, CGA, etc. The second option refers to the type of monitor. The number that is listed is the code number that corresponds to the device as listed in the PLOT88 manual. For a listing of the devices and their corresponding code numbers please see the PLOT88 manual and Appendix F.

The third and forth options specify the length of the X and Y axes, respectively, in inches. The fifth and sixth options specify where the origin is to be located, measured in inches from the bottom left corner of the terminal.

When changing the first option, the following prompt is written to the screen:

### The hardware interface options are

- 1) HGC: Hercules Graphics Adapter
- 2) EGA: Enhanced Graphics Adapter
- 3) CGA: IBM Color Graphics Adapter

Enter the number of the desired option.>

To make a selection, type in the number corresponding to the type of interface card the computer system is using.

When changing the second option, the following prompt is written to the screen:

The output device options are

- 1) Monochrome Monitor (used with HGC Adapter)
- 2) EGA Monitor
- 3) CGA Monitor

### Enter the number of the desired option.>

To make a selection, type in the number corresponding to the type of monitor the computer system is using.

For setting the X-axis length, the following prompt is written to the screen:

Enter the X-axis length. Suggested value is 6.0 inches.>6.0

A similar prompt is written to the screen for the Y-axis length.

The fifth and sixth options are used together to set the origin of the plot. The fifth option has the following prompt:

Enter the X coordinate of the origin. Suggested value is 1.5 inches.>1.5

A similar prompt is written for the Y-axis zero position.

When all of the values are set for the preview plot, entering a 9 will have the code continue to the hardcopy set-up menu, which is very similar to the preview menu.

### The current parameters for the hardcopy plot are

- 1) Hardware interface type: 0
- 2) Output device: 64
- 3) X-axis length: 6.0
- 4) Y-axis length: 5.0
- 5) X zero position: 1.5
- 6) Y zero position: 1.5

9) Continue

Enter the number of the parameter to be changed.>

Options 3,4,5 and 6 have the same prompts as the preview parameters menu. Options 1 and 2 are slightly different. When changing the hardware interface type, the following prompt is written to the screen:

The hardware interface options are

- 1) **PRN**:
- 2) LPT1:
- 3) LPT2:
- 4) LPT3:
- 5) COM1: baud rate 1200

parity none

data bits 8 stop bits 1 6) COM2: baud rate 1200 parity none data bits 8 stop bits 1

Enter the number of the desired option.>

Option 1 is chosen if the output device is the system printer. Options 2, 3 and 4 are the system parallel ports. Options 5 and 6 are the system serial ports. The serial ports need to be set-up as shown in the menu at the system level before the LIFE2 code can use these ports. The hardcopy unit should be connected to the interface port chosen here.

When changing the output device, option 2, the following menu is written to the screen:

The hardcopy output device options are

- 1) Epson FX-80 Printer, single density
- 2) Epson FX-80 Printer, double density
- 3) HP 7470A Graphics Plotter
- 4) HP 7475A Graphics Plotter
- 5) HP Laserjet Printer (75 dots/in)
- 6) HP Laserjet Printer (150 dots/in)
- 7) HP Laserjet Printer (300 dots/in)

Enter the number of the desired option.>

These are the output devices supported by the hardcopy plotting routine.

When the parameters for the hardcopy plot have been set-up, entering a 9 will have the code continue to the following prompt:

#### Are the new plot parameters to be saved? (Y or N)>Y

For the new parameters to be active, they must be saved. When the parameters are saved, they are written to the PLOT.CNG file. The plotting routines open the PLOT.CNG file and use the set-up stored there. All of the modules' plotting routines use the same set-up file; i.e., the Wind Resource plotting routines use the same set-up file as the Constitutive Properties plotting routines. Following the above prompt, the code will return to the Plot Parameters Menu.

NOTE: PLOT88<sup>5</sup> offers many more choices for interfaces and output devices, options 1 and 2 of the hardcopy setup menu, than displayed by the code. The code lists only the most widely used devices. The PLOT88 manual or Appendix F may be used to determine if a device not listed as a choice by the code is supported by the PLOT88 package. To use a different device, enter the number corresponding to that device. For example, if an HP ThinkJet printer with high density is to be used as an output device for the hardcopy unit, the number 71 would be entered instead of one of the choices given in the set-up.

# **Changing Units**

#### **Changing Units of Wind Speed**

This option allows the units of wind speed for the data that are in memory to be changed.

WARNING: The new data that are calculated will be written over the current data. If the current data are not stored in a library file, they will be lost and will have to be recalculated.

When this option is chosen, the code will respond with the following prompts:

### >>> Wind Unit Conversion Menu <<<

This menu allows the operator to change the units of wind speed for the data in memory.

The current units of wind speed are mph The conversions available are

- 1) mph to ft/sec
- 3) km/hr to m/sec
- 2) ft/sec to mph4) m/sec to km/hr
  - 6) m/sec to mph
- 5) mph to m/sec
- 7) input multiplier

9) Return to Wind Menu

Enter the number of the desired conversion.>

In the above example the current wind speed units are mph. If the desired conversion is to convert to m/sec the number 5 is entered. The code will respond with the following:

The units were converted	from:	mph
	to:	m/sec

Do you want to store the new data in the library? (Y or N)>Y

If the response to the storage question is N, the code returns to the Wind Unit Conversion Menu. If the response is Y, the code will prompt the user for storage information. For a list of code prompts and example responses on storing data files see <u>Library Functions: Adding a Data File to a Library</u> on page 8-1. When complete, the code will return to the Wind Unit Conversion Menu.

Several conversions may be done in succession. For example, if the data are currently in mph and it is desired to convert them to km/hr the first conversion to do is from mph to m/sec (conversion 5). And, the second conversion is from m/sec to km/hr (conversion 4). The data have now been converted from mph to km/hr. The data may be stored in a wind library file (if desired) at any or every step in this process.

Conversion 7 allows the input of a conversion factor and unit descriptor from the keyboard. When this option is chosen, the code responds with the following prompts:

Input the conversion factor.>3600

## Input the new units of wind speed no longer than 20 characters. m/hr

NOTE: The wind speed is multiplied by the conversion factor. If the old units were m/s, the above example would convert the wind speed to m/hr.

The code then precedes with the conversion and returns to the Wind Unit Conversion Menu.

When the necessary conversions have been completed, option 9 will return control to the calling menu.

Note: The operator may use any spelling for the units of wind velocity that is less than or equal to 20 characters. The abbreviations used here are

mph	- Miles per Hour
ft/sec	- Feet per Second
km/hr	- Kilo-Meter per Hour
m/sec	- Meter per Second

10-2

### Changing Units of Stress

This option allows the units of stress for the data that are in memory to be changed.

WARNING: The new data that are calculated will be written over the current data. If the current data are not stored in a library file, they will be lost and will have to be recalculated.

When this option is chosen, the code will respond with the following prompts:

### >>> Stress Unit Conversion Menu <<<

The current units of stress are psi The conversions available are

1) psi to psf	2) psf to psi
3) MPa to psi	4) psi to MPa
5) MPa to psf	6) psf to MPa
7) input multiplie	r

9) Return to Fatigue Analysis Menu

Enter the number of the desired conversion.>

In the above example the current stress units are psi. If the desired conversion is to MPa, the number 4 is entered. The code will respond with the following:

The units are being converted from: psi to: MPa

Do you want to store the new data in the library?(Y or N)>Y

If the response to the storage question is N, the code returns to the Stress Conversion Menu. If the response is Y, the code will prompt the user for storage information. For a list of code prompts and example responses on storing data files see <u>Library Functions: Adding a Data File to a Library</u> on page 8-1. When complete, the code will return to the Stress Unit Conversion Menu.

Conversion 7 allows the input of a conversion factor and unit descriptor from the keyboard. When this option is chosen, the code responds with the following prompts:

### Input the conversion factor.>0.0680

### Input the new units of stress.>atm

NOTE: The stress parameters are multiplied by the conversion factor. If the old units were psi then the above example would convert the stress to atm [i.e. psi/14.7 = (psi)(0.0680) = atm].

The code then proceeds with the conversion and returns to the Stress Unit Conversion Menu.

When the necessary conversions have been done, selection 9 will return control to the calling menu.

NOTE: The operator may use any spelling for the units of stress that is less than are equal to 20 characters. The abbreviations used here are

psi - pounds per square inch

psf - pounds per square foot

MPa - mega pascal

## **Changing Units of Length**

This option allows the operator to change the units of length for the data that are in memory. When this option is chosen the code responds with the following menu:

### >>> Length Unit Conversion Menu <<<

The current units of length are in The conversions available are

1)	m to mm	2) mm to m
3)	m to in	4) in to m
5)	mm to in	6) in to mm
7)	input multiplier	

### 9) Return to the Fracture Units Conversion Menu

The code will function in the same way as with the stress conversion described previously.

Note: The length is a square root function. In option 7 (input multiplier), the multiplier is the direct conversion factor (i.e. to convert from m to cm the multiplier is 100). The code will use the square root of this multiplier.

When the necessary conversions have been done, selection 9 will return control to the calling menu.

Note: The operator may use any spelling for the units of stress and length that are less than are equal to 20 characters. The abbreviations used here are:

- psi pounds per square inch
- psf pounds per square foot
- m meter
- mm millimeter
- in inch

## SUMMARY STATEMENT

The LIFE2 computer code is a fatigue/fracture analysis code that is specifically for the analysis of wind turbine components. This report describes the inputs expected by the code and is designed to be a User's Manual. Two example problems are used to illustrate its capabilities.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The LIFE2 code is an outgrowth of the LIFE code. The latter code was initially conceived and written by P. S. Veers<sup>10</sup> and subsequently modified by H. J. Sutherland, T. D. Ashwill and N. Slack<sup>11</sup>. Several individuals have contributed to the writing of this version of the LIFE2 code; they include K. A. Naassan, J. R. Wright and D. Vetter. The authors wish to thank these peoples for their contributions to the development of the LIFE2 computer code.

## REFERENCES

1. H. J. Sutherland, T. D. Ashwill, and K. A. Naassan, "Fatigue Analysis Codes for WECS Components", <u>Proceedings of WindPower '87</u>, SERI/CP-217-3315 (Golden: SERI, October 1987), pp. 74-78.

2. H. J. Sutherland and L. L. Schluter, "Crack Propagation Analysis of WECS Components Using the LIFE2 Computer Code", <u>Proceedings of the Eight ASME</u> Wind Energy Symposium (New York: ASME, January 1989), pp.141-145.

3. H. J. Sutherland, <u>Analytical Framework for the LIFE2 Computer Code</u>, SAND89-1397 (Albuquerque: Sandia National Laboratories, 1989).

4. <u>Microsoft FORTRAN Optimizing Compiler</u>, Version 4.1, Microsoft Corp. (1987).

5. Plot Works, Inc., <u>Plot88 Software Library Reference Manual</u>, October 1987, La Jolla, CA.

6. B. L. Amstadter, <u>Reliability Mathematics</u> (New York: McGraw-Hill, 1971).

7. C. C. Osgood, <u>Fatigue Design</u>, 2nd Edition (Oxford: Pergamon Press, 1982).

8. R. G. Forman, <u>Derivation of Crack Growth Properties of Materials for</u> <u>NASA/FLAGRO</u>, Materials Branch Report 86-ES5-1 (NASA,1986).

9. R. G. Forman, et al., <u>Fatigue Crack Growth Computer Program</u> "NASA/FLAGRO, JSC-22267 (NASA, 1986).

10. P. S. Veers, <u>A General Method for Fatigue Analysis of Vertical Axis Wind</u> <u>Turbine Blades</u>, SAND82-2543 (Albuquerque: Sandia National Laboratories, 1983).

11. H. J. Sutherland, T. D. Ashwill and N. Slack, <u>The LIFE Computer Code</u> <u>Fatigue Life Prediction for Vertical Axis Wind Turbine Components</u>, SAND87-0792 (Albuquerque: Sandia National Laboratories, 1987).

# Appendix A

### Formats for Calculational Files

The following appendix gives the formats for the calculational files. A description of a file is given first followed by an example of what would be created if the code were given the example inputs shown in this manual.

WND.CAL

Note #M

•

\*The  $n^{th}$  Fraction is the cumulative density function that covers the wind velocity interval from 0 to Velocity n.

A-2

The following is for the inputs given in option #1.3.1, page 3-6.

Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual: Wind Spectrum mph .00000000E+00 99 .1000000E+01 .9960009E+00 .9840992E+00 .2000000E+01 .9645784E+00 .300000E+01 .9378979E+00 .400000E+01 .9046761E+00 .5000000E+01 .8656654E+00 .600000E+01 .8217249E+00 .7000000E+01 .7737886E+00 .8000000E+01 .7228324E+00 .900000E+01 .100000E+02 .6698420E+00 .890000E+02 .1641617E-13 .9000000E+02 .8012395E-14 .9100000E+02 .3879470E-14 .1863382E-14 .9200000E+02 .930000E+02 .8878727E-15 .4196807E-15 .9400000E+02 .1967917E-15 .9500000E+02 .9154066E-16 .960000E+02 .9700000E+02 .4224164E-16 .1933690E-16 .9800000E+02 .990000E+02 .8781171E-17 :Max Wind Speed = 99 mph Calculations Based on :Number of Intervals = 99 To Yield 1 mph Wind Velocity Increments Rayleigh Calculation Preformed by the LIFE2 Code Mean Wind Speed = 14.00 mph

FAT.CAL

The title of the file Stress Units Modulus of Elasticity Poissons Ratio Yield Strength Ultimate Strength Number of Mean Stress F Number of Cyclic Stress F	Entries - I Entries - J		
Mean Stress #1 Mean Stress #5	Mean Stress #2 Mean Stress #6	Mean Stress #3 Mean Stress #7	Mean Stress #4 Mean Stress #8
•			······································
Mean Stress #I Cyclic Stress #1 Cyclic Stress #5	Cyclic Stress #2 Cyclic Stress #6	Cyclic Stress #3 Cyclic Stress #7	Cyclic Stress #4 Cyclic Stress #8
Cyclic Stress #J Cycles to Failure(1,1)*	Cycles to Failure(1,2)	Cycles to Failure(1,3)	Cycles to Failure(1,4)
Cycles to Failure(1,J) Cycles to Failure(2,1)	Cycles to Failure(2,2)	Cycles to Failure(2,3)	Cycles to Failure(2,4)
Cycles to Failure(2,J)			
Cycles to Failure(I,1)	Cycles to Failure(I,2)	Cycles to Failure(I,3)	Cycles to Failure(I,4)
Cycles to Failure(I,J) Number of Miscellaneous Note #1 Note #2	Notes - M		
Note #M			
NOLE #M			

\*Here, cycles to failure (i,j) is the number of stress cycles that are required to fail the specimen at mean stress i and cyclic stress j.

The following example is for inputs given in option #2.1.3.2, page 4-9.

Fatigue Characte	rization: Test Pro	blem for the LIF	E2 User's Manual
psi 1000000000000000000000000000000000000			
.10000000E+00			
.5000000E+00			
.25000000E+05			
.3900000E+03			
10			
000000077.00	4222222000+04	8666667017+04	13000000E+05
.0000000E+00	.43333330ET04	26000007012+04	20333330E+05
.1/333330E+03	.210000/UE+UJ	.200000012+03	.5055555012+05
.340000/UE+U3	10700000E+03	1440000017+05	18300000E+05
.1000000E+05	2000000E+05	.144000001-+03	.1000000100
.24700000E+03	100000000000000000000000000000000000000	100000000000000000000000000000000000000	100000000000000000000000000000000000000
.5000000E+09	100000000000000000000000000000000000000	.10000000000000000000000000000000000000	.10000000000000000000000000000000000000
.1000000E+03	.10000000E+01	322527008+06	40481970E+05
.0//90010E+0/	100000012+01	. <i>5225219</i> 012100	.4040127012102
.93010270E+03	1424884010-07	014406608+05	14521520E+05
.24070700E+07	100000000000000000000000000000000000000	.9144900015+05	.145215201105
.029/20/0E+02	25267070E+01	28001340E+05	119000005+04
.0/33/900E+00	1000000E+01	.200013401-03	.119000002.04
.20131300E+01	.1000000E+01	37826100E+04	30122400E+02
.11/21020E+00	100000000000000000000000000000000000000	.576201501544	.JU12240012102
.1000000E+01	10000000E+01	42038110E+02	1000000E+01
.2040/320E+03	100000000000000000000000000000000000000	.4203011013+02	.100000002.01
10000000E+01	50711700E+01	1000000E+01	1000000F+01
1000000E+03	100000000000000000000000000000000000000	.100000002+01	.10000000000000
100000000000000000000000000000000000000	100000000000000000000000000000000000000	1000000E+01	100000000000000000000000000000000000000
1000000E+01	100000000000000000000000000000000000000	.10000000101	.100000012.01
1000000E+01	100000000000000000000000000000000000000	100000000000000000000000000000000000000	10000000E+01
100000000000000000000000000000000000000	10000000E+01	.10000000000000101	.10000000000000
100000000000000000000000000000000000000	100000000000000000000000000000000000000	100000000000000000000000000000000000000	1000000E+01
100000000000000000000000000000000000000	10000000E+01	.100000012101	.10000000000000101
.10000000£±01	.10000000000000		
10 Estimus Characte	arization of 6063	Aluminum	
Faligue Characte	1	Alummuni	
Taken from Kei.	. I os Currie Describe	d by the 5 noints	I isted Below
Aiscellencous I	nut Darameters	the by the 5 points	Listed Delow
Madulus of E	locticity - 10000	E+08 nei	
Poissons Dati	$a_{3} = 30000$		
Viold Stroop	- 25000E	TUU IS nei	
I leiu Suless	= .23000000000000000000000000000000000000	15 psi 105 psi	
Coodman Pule	Calculation Usin	a Illtimate Stres	s
Note: Stress A	mplitude Used to	Describe the Al	ternating Stress
Note: Siless A	Inpinuue Oscu it Iero Mean Stress	$S_n Curve$	ternating offess
Date Input int	the Calculation		
Alt Strass	to Failure	Alt Stress Cvc	to Failure
			10000.00
10700.00	10000000000000	24700.00	10000.00
14400 00	100000000000000000000000000000000000000		1000000
Final Point Aut	tomatically Adde	to Zero Mean	Stress S-n Input
20000 00	1 00		
57000.00	1.00		

FRC.CAL

\_\_\_\_

The title of the file Stress Units Length Units Modulus of Elasticity Poissons Ratio Yield Strength Ultimate Strength Number of Mean SIF En Number of Alternating St Mean SIF #1 Mean SIF #5	tries - N IF Entries - M Mean SIF #2 Mean S Mean SIF #6 Mean S	SIF #3 Mean SIF #4 SIF #7 Mean SIF #8	
Cyclic SIF #1 Cyclic SIF #5	Mean SIF #I Cyclic SIF #2 Cyclic S Cyclic SIF #6	SIF #3 Cyclic SIF #4 Cyclic SIF #7	Cyclic SIF #8
Cyclic SIF #J Growth Rate (1,1)*	Growth Rate(1,2)	Growth Rate (1,3)	Growth Rate (1,4)
Growth Rate (1,J) Growth Rate (2,1)	Growth Rate(2,2)	Growth Rate (2,3)	Growth Rate (2,4)
Growth Rate (2,J)			
Growth Rate (I,1)	Growth Rate(I,2)	Growth Rate (I,3)	Growth Rate (I,4)
Growth Rate (I,J) Number of Miscellaneous Note #1 Note #2	Notes - M		
Note #x			

\*Here, growth rate (i,j) is da/dn at mean stress intensity factor (SIF) i and cyclic SIF j.

The following example is for inputs given in option #2.2.2, page 4-23.

Fracture Characterization: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual psi Ϊn .1000000E+08 .3000000E+00 .25000000E+05 .3900000E+05 2 .0000000E+00 .25000000E+05 .31620000E+05 .63100000E+05 .80000000E-04 .1000000E-02 .12300000E+05 .1000000E-04 .1000000E-04 .8000000E-04 .1000000E-02 12 Crack Propagation Rate for Aluminum - Lower Curve Data Taken from Ref. 2 Tabular Input Used in this CalculationCrack Growth Rate Independent of Mean Stress with the following inputAlt SIFGrowth Rate.12300E+05.10000E-04.31620E+05.80000E-04 .63100E+05 .10000E-02 Miscellaneous input parameters: Modulus of Elasticity = .10000E+08 psi Poissons Ratio = .30000E+00 Yield Stress = .25000E+05 psi Ultimate Stress = .39000E+05 psi

## OPS.CAL, BUF.CAL, and STS.CAL

The title of the file Stress Units Time Units Wind Speed Units Data Characterized by one Mean Stress - 'y' or 'n' Number of Wind Speed Intervals - N Title of Data Set #1 Upper bound of wind speed for data set #1 Time Interval for series #1 of cycle counts (sec) Number of Mean Stress Entries - I Number of Cyclic Stress Entries - J Mean Stress #1 Mean Stress #2 Mean Stress #3 Mean Stress #4 Mean Stress #I Cyclic Stress #1 Cyclic Stress #2 Cyclic Stress #3 Cyclic Stress #4 Cyclic Stress #J Cycles to failure(1,1)Cycle Count(1,2) Cycles to failure(1,3)Cycle Count (1,4) Cycle Count (1,J) Cycle Count (I,1) Cycle Count(I,2) Cycle Count (I,3) Cycle Count (I,4) Cycle Count (I,J) Title of Data Set #2\* Title of Data Set #N\* Number of Miscellaneous Notes - x Note #1 . Note #x

\*The title of a data set that is generated by the LIFE2 code automatically uses the title of 'Operational Stresses' for the set of cycle counts at each velocity interval.
The following example is for inputs given in option #3.1.3.1, page 5-10.

Stress States: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual psi seconds mph n 75 **Operational Stresses** .10000000E+01 .62500000E+00 1 50 .7000000E+04 .19591840E+01 .39183670E+01 .58775510E+01 .78367350E+01 .97959180E+01 .11755100E+02 .13714290E+02 .15673470E+02 .9600000E+02 .1920000E+03 .74688450E-02 .22073500E-01 .35703660E-01 .47789230E-01 .57870910E-01 .65628520E-01 .70896020E-01 .73662210E-01 .16284980E-07 .15229980E-07 **Operational Stresses** . **Operational Stresses** 14 **Operating Stress Characterization Using Veer's Model** Taken from Refs. 1 and 2 Number of Wind Speed Intervals = 75 Upper Limit of Wind Speed = 75 mph Yields 1 mph Increments in Wind Velocity Veers Model Calculation for the Operational Stresses Note: This Formulation yields Alternating Stresses that are Characterized by their Amplitude. Mean Stress for the Calculation = 7000.00 psi 1.60 Hz Frequency = Wind Speed Units : mph **RMS Stress** Wind Speed **RMS Stress** Wind Speed 700.00 .00 20.00 .00 10.00 320.00 1560.00 40.00

**OPP.CAL** 

The title of the file Wind Speed Units Cut In Wind Speed Cut Out Wind Speed Wind Speed Increment Fatigue Stress Concentration Factor Fracture Stress Concentration Factor Title of Start/Stop File Number of Start/Stop Data Sets - I Number of times Data Set #1 occurs Number of times Data Set #2 occurs

Number of time Data Set #I occurs Title of Buffeting File Number of Buffeting Data Sets - J Fraction of year Data Set #1 occurs Fraction of year Data Set #2 occurs

.

Fraction of year Data Set #J occurs Number of Miscellaneous Notes - z Note #1 Note #2

Note #z

The following example is for inputs given in option #4.2, page 6-4.

Operational Parameters: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual mph .1000000E+02 .4500000E+02 .1000000E+01 .2730000E+01 .6280000E+01 NONE 1 .0000000E+00 7 Calculations are Based on Operational Stresses only Wind Speed Interval = 1 (not used at this time) The Wind Velocity Units Are: mph Cutin Velocity = 10.0000 mph Cutout Velocity = 10.0000 mph Fatigue Stress Conc. Factor = 2.73 Fracture Stress Conversion = 6.28

# **Appendix B**

### **Example Problems**

To illustrate the use of this code, consider the analyses, performed in Refs. 1 and 2, on the lower blade joint on the DOE 100-kW Low Cost VAWT. This joint was analyzed using the fatigue and fracture analysis capabilities of the LIFE2 code. They are repeated here for illustration purposes.

Typical plots of the data generated by this calculation are shown in Appendix C.

### Wind Spectrum

The wind regime was assumed to have a Rayleigh distribution with a mean velocity of 6.26 m/s (14 mph). The inputs used here are given as the inputs for Option 1.3.1.

### Constitutive Description

The blade joint was made of 6063 aluminum. An S-n curve and a da/dn curve for this material are shown in Refs. 1 and 2, respectively. The inputs to the code for these two descriptions are given as the inputs for Option 2.1.3.2 and Option 2.2.2.

## Stress State

The stress state for the joint was determined using Veers' narrow band Gaussian model and the distribution of the vibratory stresses, as a function of wind speed, cited in Ref. 1. The inputs to the code for this description of the stress states encountered by a vertical axis wind turbine is given as the inputs for Option 3.1.3.1.

## **Operational Parameters**

The turbine was assumed to operate between 10 mph and 45 mph. The stress concentration for fatigue was assumed to be 2.73 and the stress conversion factor for fracture was assumed to 6.28. The inputs to the code for this operational conditions are given as the inputs for Option 4.2.

## Service Lifetime

This turbine joint was analyzed first using an S-n fatigue analysis and a da/dn analysis. The inputs for these are given in Option 5.2.1 and 5.3.2 respectively.

# **Appendix C**

## Typical Plots Generated by the LIFE2 Code

The following plots were generated by the LIFE2 code. They were produced using the high density plot parameters for a LaserJet II printer. They have not been enhanced here to permit critical evaluation of their quality.

The first 6 plots were generated using the data base from the example problems cited in Appendix B. The last plot was generated using the inputs cited in Option 2.2.3.4



Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual: Wind Spectrum





A-14

Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual: Wind Spectrum



Figure C-2. Cumulative Density Function Plot from the Wind Module.



Fatigue Characterization: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual

Figure C-3. Semilog Plot from the Fatigue Constitutive Module.



Fatigue Characterization: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual

Figure C-4. Log Plot from the Fatigue Constitutive Module.

Fracture Characterization: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual



Figure C-5. Constant Mean Stress-Concentration-Factor Plot from the Fracture Constitutive Module.



Figure C-6. Constant R Value Plot for the Generalized Forman Model from the Fracture Constitutive Module.

# **Appendix D**

## Summary File from the Fatigue Life Analysis

Fatigue Analysis: Example Calculation for the LIFE2 User's Manual

THE WIND SPECTRUM USED IN THIS CALCULATION IS Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual: Wind Spectrum

The Wind Velocity Units Are: mph The Turbulence Factor is : .000

NOTES:

Calculations Based on :Max Wind Speed = 99 mph :Number of Intervals = 99 To Yield 1 mph Wind Velocity Increments Rayleigh Calculation Preformed by the LIFE2 Code Mean Wind Speed = 14.00 mph

THE OPERATIONAL STRESS SPECTRUM USED IN THIS CALCULATION IS Stress States: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual

The Maximum Wind Speed = 75.00 mph The Time of Each Segment = .62500 seconds

NOTES:

Operating Stress Characterization Using Veer's Model Taken from Refs. 1 and 2 Number of Wind Speed Intervals = 75 Upper Limit of Wind Speed = 75 mph Yields 1 mph Increments in Wind Velocity Veers Model Calculation for the Operational Stresses Note: This Formulation yields Alternating Stresses that are Characterized by their Amplitude. Mean Stress for the Calculation = 7000.00 psi Frequency =1.60 Hz Wind Speed Units : mph Wind Speed RMS Stress Wind Speed RMS Stress .00 .00 20.00 700.00 10.00 320.00 40.00 1560.00

## SUMMARY OF MATERIAL CHARACTERIZATION: FATIGUE DATA USED. Fatigue Characterization: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual

The Stress Units Are : psi

NOTES:

Fatigue Characterization of 6063 Aluminum Taken from Ref. 1

Zero Mean Stress Curve Described by the 5 points Listed Below Miscellaneous Input Parameters:

Modulus of Elasticity = .10000E+08 psi = .30000E+00 Poissons Ratio = .25000E+05 psi = .39000E+05 psi Yield Stress Ultimate Stress Goodman Rule Calculation Using Ultimate Stress Note: Stress Amplitude Used to Describe the Alternating Stress Based on the Zero Mean Stress S-n Curve Data Input into the Calculation Alt Stress Cyc to Failure 10000.00 50000000.00 Alt Stress Cyc to Failure 18300.00 100000.00 10000.00 10700.00 1000000.00 24700.00 14400.00 1000000.00 Final Point Automatically Added to Zero Mean Stress S-n Input 1.00 39000.00

## SUMMARY OF OPERATIONAL PARAMETERS Operational Parameters: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual

#### NOTES:

Calculations are based on Operational Stresses only Wind Speed Interval = 1 (not used at this time) The Wind Velocity Units Are: mph Cutin Velocity = 10.0000 mph Cutout Velocity = 45.0000 mph Fatigue Stress Conc. Factor = 2.73 Fracture Stress Conversion = 6.28

## THE STRESS CONCENTRATION FACTOR FOR THIS ANALYSIS = 2.730

The SCF was applied to the Cyclic Stress

For an S-n Fatigue Analysis of the data given the Lifetime is .12050050E+02 years.

# **Appendix E**

## Summary File from the Fracture Life Analysis

Fracture Analysis: Example calculation for the LIFE2 User's Manual

THE WIND SPECTRUM USED IN THIS CALCULATION IS Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual: Wind Spectrum

The Wind Velocity Units Are: mph The Turbulence Factor is : .000

NOTES:

Calculations Based on :Max Wind Speed = 99 mph :Number of Intervals = 99 To Yield 1 mph Wind Velocity Increments Rayleigh Calculation Preformed by the LIFE2 Code Mean Wind Speed = 14.00 mph

#### THE OPERATIONAL STRESS SPECTRUM USED IN THIS CALCULATION IS Stress States: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual

The Maximum Wind Speed = 75.00 mph The Time of Each Segment = .62500 seconds

NOTES:

**Operating Stress Characterization Using Veer's Model** Taken from Refs. 1 and 2 Number of Wind Speed Intervals = 75 Upper Limit of Wind Speed = 75 mph Yields 1 mph Increments in Wind Velocity Veers Model Calculation for the Operational Stresses Note: This Formulation yields Alternating Stresses that are Characterized by their Amplitude. Mean Stress for the Calculation = 7000.00 psi Frequency = 1.60 Hz Wind Speed Units : mph Wind Speed RMS Stress Wind Speed RMS Stress .00 .00 20.00 700.00 320.00 10.00 40.00 1560.00

#### SUMMARY OF MATERIAL CHARACTERIZATION: FRACTURE DATA USED. Fracture Characterization: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual

The Stress Units Are : psi The Length Units Are : in

NOTES:

Crack Propagation Rate for Aluminum - Lower Curve

Data Taken from Ref. 2 Tabular Input Used in this Calculation Crack Growth Rate Independent of Mean Stress with the following input Alt SIF Growth Rate Growth Rate Alt SIF .31620E+05 .80000E-04 .12300E+05 .10000E-04 .63100E+05 .10000E-02 Miscellaneous input parameters: Modulus of Elasticity = .10000E+08 psi Poissons Ratio = .30000E+00 Yield Stress = .25000E+05 psi = .39000E+05 psi Ultimate Stress

## SUMMARY OF OPERATIONAL PARAMETERS Operational Parameters: Test Problem for the LIFE2 User's Manual

NOTES:

Calculations are based on Operational Stresses only Wind Speed Interval = 1 (not used at this time) The Wind Velocity Units Are: mph Cutin Velocity = 10.0000 mph Cutout Velocity = 45.0000 mph Fatigue Stress Conc. Factor = 2.73 Fracture Stress Conversion = 6.28

THE FACTOR USED TO CONVERT STRESS TO THE STRESS INTENSITY FACTOR = 6.280

THE ALTERNATING STRESS ADJUSTED FACTOR USED FOR THIS ANALYSIS = 2.000

The FRACTURE ANALYSIS used the following calculation parameters:

Initial crack size of .0100 Final crack size of 1.0000 Number of decade intervals of 2. The correction for finite thickness was NOT USED The yield stress correction was Not Used

### TIME HISTORY

ime
000000E+00
986250E-02
)929770E-02
5425530E-02
1854450E-02

For a Frature Analysis of the data given the Lifetime is .15519600E-01 years.

## Appendix F

## **Configuration Variables for the Plot Package**

The following is a list of hardware interface types and output devices that are currently supported by the PLOT88 software. Not all of these devices are given as choices in the code. To use a device that is not listed in the code type in the input value corresponding to the desired option when the code prompts for it.

Hardware Interface Type

## Input Value

HGC: Here	cules Graphics Card	
EGA: IBM	Enhanced Graphics Card	
CGA: IBM	Color Graphics Card	
	1	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
PRN:		0
LPT1:		
LPT2:	****	
LPT3:		
COM1:	baud rate 300	
	parity none	
	data bits 8	
	stop bits 1	
COM1:	baud rate 300	
	parity odd	
	data bits 7	
	stop bits 1	
COM1:	baud rate 300	
	parity even	
	data bits 7	(1,1,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,2
	stop bits 1	302
	· r	
COM1:	baud rate 1200	
	parity odd	
	data bits 7	
	stop bits 1	
COM1:	baud rate 1200	2201
	parity even	
	data bits 7	
	stop bits 1	1202
COM1:	baud rate 2400	
	parity none	
	data bits 8	

	stop hits 1	00
COM1.	boud rote 2400	
	paul fait 2400	
	data bita 7	
	data bits / $2/$	101
<b>GO</b> ) (1	stop Dits 1 2400	101
COM1:	baud rate 2400	
	parity even	
	data bits 7	100
	stop bits 1 22	ŧ02
COM1:	baud rate 4800	
	parity none	
	data bits 8	
	stop bits 1 48	800
COM1:	baud rate 4800	
001111	parity odd	
	data hits 7	
	ston bits 1	801
COMI	haud rate 4800	
	parity even	
	data bits 7	
	stop hits 1	802
	stop bits 1	
COM1.	haud rate 0600	
COMI:	Daud Tale 9000	
	data hita 9	
	data bits o	600
0014	stop bits 1	000
COM1:	baud rate 9600	
	parity odd	
	data bits 7	×01
	stop bits 1	001
COM1:	baud rate 9600	
	parity even	
	data bits 7	
	stop bits 19	0602
	•	
COM2:	Add 50 to the value for COM1:	
	For example, output to a device attache	ed to
	COM2 with data transmitted at 9600 baud, 8	data
	bits, no parity would use an hardware inte	rface
	number of 9650.	

## Output Device

## Input Value

Epson FX-80 Printer, single density......0 Epson FX-80 Printer, double density......1

Epson FX-80 Printer, double speed, dual density	2
Epson FX-80 Printer, quad density	3
Epson FX-80 Printer, CRT Graphics I	4
Epson FX-80 Printer, plotter graphics	
Epson FX-80 Printer, CRT Graphics II	6
Epson FX-100 Printer, single density	
Epson FX-100 Printer, double density	
Epson FX-100 Printer, double speed, dual density	
Epson FX-100 Printer, quad density	
Epson FX-100 Printer, CRT Graphics I	
Epson FX-100 Printer, plotter graphics	
Epson FX-100 Printer, CRT Graphics II	
HP 7470A Graphics Plotter	
HP 7475A Graphics Plotter	
Enter Computer SP-600 Plotter	
Epson LQ-1500 Printer, single density	
Epson LQ-1500 Printer, double density	
Epson LQ-1500 Printer, double speed, dual density	
Epson LQ-1500 Printer, quad density	

The following have step size .001" and are for paper sizes A to D.

Houston Instrument DMP-51 MP	1
Houston Instrument DMP-52 MP	1
Houston Instrument DMP-56A MP	1
Enter SP1200	1
Ioline LP 3700 Plotter	1

The following have .005" step size.

Houston Instrument DMP-51 MP	. 52
Houston Instrument DMP-52 MP	. 52
Houston Instrument DMP-56 MP.	. 52
Enter SP1200	52
Ioline LP 3700 Plotter	. 52

The following have .001" step size and E size paper.

Houston Instrument DMP-56 MP	51
Enter SP1200	51
Ioline LP 3700 Plotter	51

HP ThinkJet	(2225A)	Printer, low density
HP ThinkJet	(2225A <sup>°</sup>	Printer, high density
HP QuietJet (	2228A	Printer, single density
HP QuietJet	2228A)	Printer, double density

HP QuietJet (2228A) Printer, quad density HP QuietJet Plus (2227A) Printer, single density HP QuietJet Plus (2227A) Printer, double density HP QuietJet Plus (2227A) Printer, quad density	74 75 76 77
HP 7580B, HP 7585B, HP 7586B, HP 7595A, or HP 7596A Drafting Plotter, or Enter SP 1000 using size A/A4 to D/A1 paper	. 80
HP DraftPro (7570A) Plotter using size C/A2 to D/A1 paper	. 80
HP 7550A Graphics Plotter using size A/A4 to D/A1 paper	. 80
HP ColorPro (7440A) plotter using size US/A4 paper	. 80
HP 7585B, HP 7586B, HP 7595A, or HP 7596A Drafting Plotter using size E/A0 paper	. 85
Tektronix 4025	90
Monochrome with Hercules Graphics Card	93
IBM Enhanced Graphics Monitor	97
IBM Color Graphics Adapter	99

#### DISTRIBUTION:

٨

0

Alcoa Technical Center (5) Aluminum Company of America Attn: D. K. Ai J. T. Huang J. R. Jombock M. Klingensmith J. L. Prohaska Alcoa Center, PA 15069 Alternative Sources of Energy Attn: L. Stoiaken Milaca, MN 56353 Amarillo College Attn: E. Gilmore Amarillo, TX 79100 American Wind Energy Association 1516 King Street Alexandria, VA 22314 Dr. Mike Anderson VAWT, Ltd. 1 St. Albans Hemel Hempstead Herts HP2 4TA United Kingdom Dr. M. P. Ansell School of Material Science University of Bath Claverton Down Bath BA2 7AY Avon United Kingdom Battelle-Pacific Northwest Laboratory Attn: L. Wendell P.O. Box 999 Richland, WA 99352 Bechtel Group, Inc. Attn: B. Lessley P.O. Box 3965

San Francisco, CA 94119

Dr. George Bergeles Dept. of Mechanical Engineering National Technical University 42, Patission Street Athens, GREECE

Canadian Standards Association Attn: T. Watson 178 Rexdale Blvd. Rexdale, Ontario, M9W 1R3 CANADA

Monique Carpentier Energy, Mines and Resources Renewable Energy Branch 460 O'Connor St. Ottawa, Ontario CANADA K1A OE4

Professor V. A. L. Chasteau School of Engineering University of Auckland Private Bag Auckland, NEW ZEALAND

Otto de Vries National Aerospace Laboratory Anthony Fokkerweg 2 Amsterdam 1017 THE NETHERLANDS

DOE/ALO/ETWMD Attn: G. P. Tennyson Albuquerque, NM 87115

DOE/ALO Energy Technology Liaison Office NGD Attn: Capt. J. L. Hanson, USAF Albuquerque, NM 87115

DOE Headquarters (5) Wind/Oceans Technologies Division Attn: L. J. Rogers P. R. Goldman 1000 Independence Avenue Washington, DC 20585 J. B. Dragt Nederlands Energy Research Foundation (E.C.N.) Physics Department Westerduinweg 3 Petten (NH) THE NETHERLANDS

Electric Power Research Institute Attn: E. Demeo 3412 Hillview Avenue Palo Alto, CA 94304

Alcir de Faro Orlando Pontificia Universidade Catolica-PUC/Rj Mechanical Engineering Department R. Marques de S. Vicente 225 Rio de Janeiro, BRAZIL

Fayette Manufacturing Corporation Attn: W. Thompson P.O. Box 1149 Tracy, CA 95378-1149

FloWind Corporation Attn: L. Schienbein 1183 Quarry Lane Pleasanton, CA 94566

A. D. Garrad Garrad Hasson 10 Northampton Square London EC1M 5PA UNITED KINGDOM

H. Gerardin Mechanical Engineering Department Faculty of Sciences & Engineering Universite Laval-Quebec, GlK 7P4 CANADA

Dr. I. J. Graham Southern University Dept. of Mechanical Engineering P.O. Box 9445 Baton Rouge, LA 70813-9445 R. T. Griffiths University College of Swansea Dept. of Mechanical Engineering Singleton Park Swansea, SA2 8PP UNITED KINGDOM

Helion, Inc. Attn: J. Park, President Box 445 Brownsville, CA 95919

Indal Technologies, Inc. (2) Attn: D. Malcolm C. Wood 3570 Hawkestone Road Mississauga, Ontario CANADA L5C 2V8

Iowa State University Agricultural Engineering Attn: L. H. Soderholm Room 213 Ames, IA 50010

K. Jackson Dynamic Design 123 C Street Davis, CA 95616

Kaiser Aluminum and Chemical Sales, Inc. Attn: A. A. Hagman 14200 Cottage Grove Avenue Dolton, IL 60419

Kaiser Aluminum and Chemical Sales, Inc. Attn: D. D. Doerr 6177 Sunol Blvd. P.O. Box 877 Pleasanton, CA 94566

R. E. Kelland The College of Trades & Technology P.O. Box 1693 Prince Philip Drive St. John's, Newfoundland, AlC 5P7 CANADA Kinetics Group, Inc. Attn: J. Sladky, Jr. P.O. Box 1071 Mercer Island, WA 98040

Olle Ljungstrom FFA, The Aeronautical Research Institute Box 11021 S-16111 Bromma, SWEDEN

Peter Lueck CENEMESA 14005 Cordoba Apartado 72 14080 Cordoba SPAIN

Robert Lynette R. Lynette & Assoc., Inc. 15042 NE 40th Street Suite 206 Redmond, WA 98052

Massachusetts Institute of Technology Attn: Professor N. D. Ham W. L. Harris, Aero/Astro Dept. 77 Massachusetts Avenue Cambridge, MA 02139

H. S. Matsuda
Composite Materials Laboratory
Pioneering R&D Laboratories
Toray Industries, Inc.
Sonoyama, Otsu, Shiga, JAPAN 520

K. F. McAnulty Energy Technology Support Unit B156.7 Harwell Laboratory Oxfordshire OX110RA United Kingdom

Michigan State University Division of Engineering Research Attn: O. Krauss East Lansing, MI 48825 Napier College of Commerce and Technology Tutor Librarian, Technology Faculty Colinton Road Edinburgh, EH10 5DT ENGLAND

New Mexico Engineering Research Institute (2) Attn: G. G. Leigh D. Morrison Campus P.O. Box 25 Albuquerque, NM 87131

Ohio State University Aeronautical & Astronautical Dept. Attn: Professor G. Gregorek 2300 West Case Road Columbus, OH 43220

Oklahoma State University Mechanical Engineering Dept. Attn: D. K. McLaughlin Stillwater, OK 76074

Oregon State University Mechanical Engineering Dept. Attn: R. E. Wilson Corvallis, OR 97331

Debby Oscar Massachusetts Institute of Technology 77 Massachusetts Ave. Room 1-303 Cambridge, MA 02139

Ion Paraschivoiu Dept. of Mechanical Engineering Ecole Polytecnique CP 6079 Succursale A Montreal, Quebec CANADA H3C 3A7

Jacques Plante Shawinigan Consultants, Inc. 620 Dorchester Blvd. West Montreal, Quebec CANADA H3B 1N8

Dist-3

RANN, Inc. Attn: A. J. Eggers, Jr. 260 Sheridan Ave., Suite 414 Palo Alto, CA 94306

Mr. Bent Rasmussen Overgade 14 DK-7000 Fredericia DENMARK

Markus G. Real, President Alpha Real Ag Feldeggstrasse 89 CH 8008 Zurich Switzerland

The Resources Agency Department of Water Resources Energy Division Attn: R. G. Ferreira P.O. Box 388 Sacramento, CA 95802

Reynolds Metals Company Mill Products Division Attn: G. E. Lennox 6601 West Broad Street Richmond, VA 23261

R. G. Richards Atlantic Wind Test Site P.O. Box 189 Tignish P.E.I., COB 2BO CANADA

15

Riso National Laboratory Attn: Troels Friis Pedersen Helge Petersen Peter Hauge Madsen Postbox 49 DK-4000 Roskilde DENMARK

Prof. Dr. U. J. Roose Fachhochschule Kanzleistrasse 91-93 2390 Flensburg FEDERAL REPUBLIC OF GERMANY Dr. Ing. Hans Ruscheweyh Institut fur Leichbau Technische Hochschule Aachen Wullnerstrasse 7 FEDERAL REPUBLIC OF GERMANY

Beatrice de Saint Louvent Etablissement d'Etudes et de Recherches Meteorologigues 77 Rue de Serves 92106 Boulogne-Billancourt Cedex FRANCE

Gwen Schreiner Librarian National Atomic Museum Albuquerque, NM 87185

Arnan Seginer Professor of Aerodynamics Technion-Israel Institute of Technology Aeronautical Engineering Dept. Haifa ISRAEL

Mr. Farrell Smith Seiler, Editor Wind Energy News Service P.O. Box 4008 St. Johnsbury, VT 05819

David Sharpe Dept. of Aeronautical Engineering Queen Mary College Mile End Road London, El 4NS UNITED KINGDOM

Kent Smith Instituto Technologico Costa Rica Apartado 159 Cartago COSTA RICA

Solar Energy Research Institute Attn: R. W. Thresher 1617 Cole Boulevard Golden, CO 80401 Bent Sorenson Roskilde University Center Energy Group, Bldg. 17.2 IMFUFA P.O. Box 260 DK-400 Roskilde DENMARK

۶.

Ċ.

2

Peter South ADECON 6535 Millcreek Dr., Unit 67 Mississauga, Ontario CANADA L5N 2M2

Southern California Edison Research & Development Dept. Room 497 Attn: R. L. Scheffler P.O. Box 800 Rosemead, CA 91770

G. Stacey The University of Reading Department of Engineering Whiteknights, Reading, RG6 2AY ENGLAND

Stanford University
Dept. of Aeronautics and
 Astronautics Mechanical Engr.
Attn: Holt Ashley
Stanford, CA 94305

Dr. Derek Taylor Alternative Energy Group Walton Hall Open University Milton Keynes, MK7 6AA UNITED KINGDOM

Texas Tech University Mechanical Engineering Dept. Attn: J. W. Oler P.O. Box 4289 Lubbock, TX 79409

US Wind Power Attn: W. E. Holley G. M. McNerney Suite 3050 400 West Cummings Park Woburn, MA 01803 USDA Agricultural Research Service Southwest Great Plains Research Center Attn: Dr. R. N. Clark Bushland, TX 79012 United Engineers and

Constructors, Inc. Attn: A. J. Karalis P.O. Box 8223 Philadelphia, PA 19101

Universal Data Systems Attn: C. W. Dodd 5000 Bradford Drive Huntsville, AL 35805

University of Massachusetts Mechanical and Aerospace Engineering Dept. Attn: Dr. D. E. Cromack Amherst, MA 01003

University of Oklahoma Aero Engineering Department Attn: K. Bergey Norman, OK 73069

University of Sherbrooke Faculty of Applied Science Attn: A. Laneville P. Vittecoq Sherbrooke, Quebec, JlK 2Rl CANADA

W. A. Vachon W. A. Vachon & Associates P.O. Box 149 Manchester, MA 01944

Dirk Vandenberghe State Univ. of Ghent St. Pietersniewstraat 41 9000 Ghent BELGIUM

Dist-5

F. J. Verheij Dept. of Fluid Mechanics TNO P.O Box 342 7300 AH Apeldoorn Laan van Westenenk 501 Apeldoorn NETHERLANDS

Washington & Lee University Attn: Dr. R. E. Akins P.O. Box 735 Lexington, VA 24450

Washington State University Dept. of Electrical Engineering Attn: F. K. Bechtel Pullman, WA 99163

West Texas State University Government Depository Library Number 613 Canyon, TX 79015

West Texas State University Department of Physics Attn: V. Nelson P.O. Box 248 Canyon, TX 79016

West Virginia University Dept. of Aero Engineering Attn: R. Walters 1062 Kountz Avenue Morgantown, WV 26505

Wichita State University Aero Engineering Department (2) Attn: M. Snyder W. Wentz Wichita, KS 67208

Wind Power Digest Attn: Michael Evans P.O. Box 700 Bascom, OH 44809

400 R. C. Maydew 1520 L. W. Davison R. C. Reuter, Jr. 1522 1522 D. W. Lobitz 1522 E. D. Reedy 1523 J. H. Biffle 1524 L. W. Davison, Actng. 1524 C. R. Dohrmann 1550 C. W. Peterson 1552 J. H. Strickland G. F. Homicz 1556 3141 S. A. Landenberger (5) 3151 W. I. Klein (3)3154-1 C. L. Ward (8) For DOE/OSTI (Unlimited Release) 3160 J. E. Mitchell 3161 P. S. Wilson 6000 D. L. Hartley 6200 V. L. Dugan

6220 D. G. Schueler 6225 H. M. Dodd (50) 6225 T. D. Ashwill 6225 D. E. Berg 6225 T. C. Bryant 6225 M. E. Ralph 6225 D. C. Reda 6225 M. A. Rumsey 6225 L. L. Schluter (10) 6225 W. A. Stephenson 6225 H. J. Sutherland (10) 6225 P. S. Veers 7472 A. E. Smith 7544 D. O. Smallwood 7544 T. G. Carne

7544 J. Lauffer8524 J. R. Wackerly



A

3

₹

ş

ŀ

Org.	Bidg.	Name	Rec'd by	Org.	Bidg.	Name	Rec'd by
850	34	Wackerly					
÷							
		•					
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					
			-				
	-						

Sandia National Laboratories